# CONSULTING AND PROFESIONAL SERVICES AGREEMENT

#### **Between**

[Insert name of Exelon entity],
acting by and through its agent,
Exelon Business Services Company, LLC
and

Dated as of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 200\_

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

		<u>Page</u>
ARTICLE 1.	DEFINITIONS	7
ARTICLE 2.	SCOPE OF AGREEMENT	11
2.1	Work	
2.2	Applicability of this Agreement to Purchase Orders	
2.3	Terms and Conditions of this Agreement and of Purchase Orders	
2.4	Primacy of Documents	
ARTICLE 3.	STANDARDS FOR PERFORMANCE	12
3. 1	Standards	
3.1	Schedule of Performance.	
_		
3.3	Final Completion.	
3.4	Jobsite Investigations.	
3.5	Permits, Fees and Notices	
3.6	Compliance with Laws and Exelon Policies and Procedures	
3.7	Compliance with Code of Business Conduct.	
3.8	Disaster Recovery and Business Continuity	
3.9	Subcontractor Compliance.	
3.10	Compliance with Legal Holds	14
ARTICLE 4.	WARRANTIES	
4,1	Performance of Work	
4.2	Remedies	
4.3	Inspection	15
4.4	Exelon's Right to Perform	16
4.5	Assignment of Warranties.	16
ARTICLE 5.	PAYMENT	
5.1	Pricing for Material and Services.	
5.2	Taxes.	
5.3	Submission of Invoices.	
5.4	Invoice Format and Copies	
5.5	Statement	
5.6	Retainage	
5.7	Reports	
5.8	Change Orders Affecting Price	18
5.9	Grounds for Not Paying Invoices	18
5.10	Final Payment.	
5.11	Payment Not Waiver of Contractor's Breach	
5.12	Right to Setoff	
ARTICLE 6.	LIQUIDATED DAMAGES	19
ARTICI F 7	TERM	10

	'.1 '.2	Initial TermRenewal Terms	
ARTICLE 8	₹	CONTRACTOR'S DRAWINGS; SAMPLES	20
	3.1	Drawings.	
_	3.2	Samples	
ARTICLE 9	€.	EXELON'S PROPERTY	20
ARTICLE 1	10.	MATERIAL PROVISIONS	20
ADTICLE 1	. 1	CHANCES IN THE WORK	21
ARTICLE 1		CHANGES IN THE WORK	
		Exelon Changes	
		Claims.	
1	1.3	Payment for Changes.	21
ARTICLE 1	12.	DELAY AND ACCELERATION	
1	2.1	No Extension of Final Completion Date.	21
1	2.2	Compensable Delay Claim.	21
1	2.3	Compensable Delay	21
1	2.4	Acceleration Ordered by Exelon.	22
ARTICLE 1	13.	LOSS OR DAMAGE; TITLE	22
ARTICLE 1	14.	CONTRACTOR'S INDEMNIFICATION	22
1	4.1	Indemnification	22
1	4.2	Limitations on Indemnity.	
1	4.3	Indemnification for Claims by Governmental Authorities or Others	23
1	4.4	Pollution Indemnification.	23
ARTICLE 1	15.	INSURANCE	23
		Required Coverages.	
		Additional Coverages	
	5.3	Additional Insured Endorsement.	
	5.4	Evidence of Insurance.	
	5.5	Waiver of Subrogation.	
		Ratings	
		Breach of Agreement	
	5.8	Non-Waiver	
		Exelon's Right to Purchase	
		Contractor's Commencement of Work Without Insurance.	
ARTICLE 1	16	LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	26
		Limitation of Liability.	
		Contractor Liability.	
ARTICLE 1	17	TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION	27
		Termination With Cause	
		Termination or Suspension Without Cause	
	7.2	Suspension for Force Majeure.	
	7.3 7.4	Termination Charges.	
ı	, . <del> .</del>	1 omination Onarges	∠1

17.		
17.		
17.		
17.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
17.		
17.	1 /	
17.	11 Subcontractors	29
ARTICLE 18.	PATENTS AND INFRINGEMENTS	29
18.	1 Indemnity	29
18.	2 Remedies	30
ARTICLE 19.	LABOR RELATIONS	30
19.	1 Notice of Potential Labor Disruption	30
19.		
19.		
19.		
19.		
ARTICLE 20.	CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL	31
20.		
20.		
20.		
20.		
20.		
ARTICLE 21.	SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS	34
21.		
21.		
21.		
21.		
21.		
21.	· ·	
ARTICLE 22.	SAFETY, SECURITY AND ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS; COMPI	LIANCE
	WITH LAWS	
22.		35
22.		
22.	·	
22.		
22.	•	
22.	•	
ARTICLE 23.	WASTE MATERIALS ASSOCIATED WITH WORK	39
23.		
23.	·	
23.		
23.		
23.		
ARTICLE 24	AGENCY PROVISION FOR MANIFESTS	40

24.1	Agency.	
24.2	Generator Identification.	
24.3	No CERCLA Liability	
24.4	Limited Indemnity.	. 40
ARTICLE 25.	DOCUMENTATION, PROPRIETARY INFORMATION AND WORK PRODUCT	
25.1	Documentation; Ownership by Exelon.	
25.2	Exelon's Use of Contractor Information	. 41
25.3	Contractor Use of Exelon Information.	. 41
25.4	Assignment of Work Product	
25.5	License to Use.	. 41
25.6	Disclosure of Contractor's Intellectual Property	42
ARTICLE 26.	CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION	12
26.1	Definition.	
26.2	Exclusions	
26.3	Contractor's Obligations.	
26.4	Confidential Customer Information.	
26.5	Disclosure Pursuant to Court Order.	
26.6	Irreparable Harm	
26.7	Ownership of Confidential Information.	
ARTICLE 27.	DISPUTE RESOLUTION	
27.1	Step Negotiations	
27.2	Work to Continue.	. 44
ARTICLE 28.	MISCELLANEOUS	
28.1	Terms and Conditions	
28.2	Complete Agreement	
28.3	Notices	
28.4	Captions.	
28.5	Binding Effect; Execution; Counterparts	. 45
28.6	Survivability	. 45
28.7	No Third-Party Beneficiaries	
28.8	Publicity	
28.9	Assignment.	
	Choice of Law; Interpretation; Severability	
	Amendments	
	Bankruptcy or Insolvency.	
	Audit	
	Non-Waiver	
	Cumulative Remedies  Domain Names	. 47 48
20 47	Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action	17
	Diversity Supplier Spend	
20.10	Diversity Supplier Speriu	. 41
EXHIBIT	A EXELON AFFILIATES	50
ЕУЦІВІТ	B SCOPE OF WORK FOR SPECIFIC PROJECTS	51
		.01

EXHIBIT C CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION	52
EXHIBIT D PRICING SCHEDULE	53
EXHIBIT E THIRD PARTY PERSONNEL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	55

This Consulting and Professional Services Agreement (this "<u>Agreement</u>") is effective as of the date provided on the cover page hereof between the subsidiary of Exelon Corporation identified on the cover page hereof, acting by and through its agent, Exelon Business Services Company, LLC ("<u>Exelon</u>"), and the contractor entity ("<u>Contractor</u>") as defined below and identified on the signature page hereof. Any references below to Exelon will, if appropriate, be understood to mean those Exelon Affiliates identified in **Exhibit A** (as amended from time to time by Exelon) which are parties to any future Purchase Orders executed for the performance of different "Specific Projects" (as defined below). In this Agreement and in all future agreements formed with reference to it, the term "Exelon" may refer to one or more than one Affiliate.

This Agreement establishes the terms and conditions on which Exelon may, from time to time, purchase Services (as defined below) from Contractor, which purchases shall be evidenced by the delivery by Exelon to Contractor from time to time of Purchase Orders or similar writings, or by electronic data interchange. The purchase of the Services by Exelon from Contractor is expressly governed by the terms and conditions contained or referred to herein.

# ARTICLE 1. DEFINITIONS

As used in this Agreement, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- "Affiliate" means, with respect to Exelon, those entities identified in **Exhibit A** as amended from time to time by Exelon, and also includes those entities that now or hereafter own, are owned by or under common control with Exelon, where "control" means at least a fifty percent (50%) ownership interest.
- "Agreement" means this Consulting and Professional Services Agreement between Contractor and Exelon together with all appendices, exhibits, schedules, and attachments hereto, and all Purchase Orders and Change Orders, all as such may be amended, restated, or supplemented from time to time as stated herein.
- "Change Order" means a written order issued by Exelon that permits and directs an addition to, deletion from, or adjustment or revision to a Purchase Order.
- "Contract Documents" shall have the meaning assigned to such term in Exhibit B, the Scope of Work for a Specific Project.
- "Contractor" means the party identified in the Agreement which is to perform the Services pursuant to Purchase Orders for Specific Projects and includes (unless the context of this Agreement clearly requires otherwise) Subcontractors and their respective employees and agents.
- "Contractor's Designated Representative" shall mean Contractor's representative, or his duly authorized representative, who will provide the general administration of this Agreement for Specific Projects on behalf of Contractor and shall be Contractor's field representative in all matters relating to this Agreement. Contractor's Designated Representative shall be in attendance at the Site during the performance of the Work. Contractor may change its representative at any time. However, a fully qualified replacement must be ready to assume responsibility for Contractor's Designated Representative and is subject to prior approval of Exelon's Designated Representative, which shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- "Contractor Personnel" means any and all individuals, including partners, employees, officers, agents and other persons assigned by, through or on behalf of Contractor or its Subcontractors to perform the Work. Also referred to in Exelon's Use of Contractor Policy as a "Third Party Contractor."

- "Contractor Specifications" shall mean the final Contractor specifications for the Specific Project to be provided by Contractor, all in accordance with the mutually agreed upon Scope of Work set forth in the Purchase Order for a Specific Project.
- "Day(s)" shall mean any calendar day which is not a Saturday, Sunday or legal holiday in the state where the Specific Project is located.
- "Designated Environmental Contractor" means an Exelon contractor or supplier whose Work involves significant environmental aspects and potential impacts, and who has been designated as such by Exelon in the Contract Documents.
- "Designated Safety Contractor" means an Exelon contractor or supplier whose Work involves exposure to significant safety and health risks, and who has been designated as such by Exelon in the Contract Documents.
- "Disaster Recovery Plan" shall mean a disaster recovery plan set forth in Section 3.8.
- "Dollars" and "\$" mean United States Dollars.
- "Drawings" shall mean the final drawings for the Specific Project to be provided by Contractor, all in accordance with the mutually agreed upon Scope of Work set forth in the Purchase Order for a Specific Project.
- "Effective Date" shall mean, notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the date set forth on the cover page hereto.
- **"Environmental Laws"** means any federal, state, or local law, regulation, ordinance, standard, guidance, or order pertaining to the protection of the environment, including the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, 42 U.S.C. 9601, et seq. ("CERCLA"); the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act, 42 U.S.C. 6901, et seq. ("RCRA"); the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. 2601, et seq. ("TSCA"); the Clean Air Act, 42 U.S.C. 7401, et seq. ("CAA"); the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq. ("FWPCA"); and the Occupational Safety and Health Act, 29 U.S.C. 651 et seq. ("OSHA") and any other law that governs: (a) the existence, removal, or remediation of Hazardous Substances on real property; (b) the emission, discharge, release, or control of Hazardous Substances into or in the environment; or (c) the use, generation, handling, transport, treatment, storage, disposal, or recovery of Hazardous Substances.
- "Exelon Data" shall mean any information provided by Exelon as so designated.
- **"Exelon's Designated Representative"** shall mean Exelon's duly authorized representative who will provide the general administration of this Agreement for Specific Projects on behalf of Exelon and shall be Exelon's field representative in all matters related to this Agreement. Exelon may, in its sole discretion, change its representative at any time or from time to time, and shall promptly notify Contractor, in writing, of any such change.
- **"Final Completion"** shall mean the date for completion of the Specific Project listed in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule for such Specific Project. In the event of a conflict between the date of Final Completion listed in the Purchase Order and the Project Schedule for a Specific Project, the date listed in the Project Schedule shall govern.

- "Governmental Authorities" means any and all federal, state, county, municipal, local, foreign or other government, or any agency or subdivision of any or all of the foregoing, or any quasi-governmental agency, self-regulating organization, board, bureau, commission, department, instrumentality, or public body, or any court, administrative agency, arbitrator, mediator, regulator, or other tribunal or adjudicative authority.
- "Hazardous Substances" means and includes flammable substances, explosives, radioactive materials, asbestos, hazardous wastes or substances, crude oil or any fraction thereof, refined or partially refined petroleum products or any other wastes, materials, or pollutants included in the definition of "hazardous substance," "toxic substance," "hazardous material," "hazardous waste," "extremely hazardous waste," "restricted hazardous waste," "pollutant," "special waste," or words of similar import under any Environmental Law.
- **"Health and Safety Laws"** means any federal, state, or local law, regulation, ordinance, standard, guidance, or order pertaining to safety and health in the workplace, including the Occupational Safety and Health Act, 29 U.S.C. 651 et seq. ("OSHA"), and the Toxic Substances Control Act, 15 U.S.C. 2601, et seq. ("TSCA").
- "IP Rights" means all right, title and interest in and to any and all inventions, patents, copyrights, trade secrets, trade names, know-how, intellectual property, software, shop rights, moral rights, licenses, developments, research data, designs, processes, formulas and other intangible proprietary or property rights, whether or not patentable (or otherwise subject to legally enforceable restrictions or protections against unauthorized Third Party usage), and any and all applications for, and extensions, divisions and reissuances of, any of the foregoing, and rights therein, and whether arising by statute or common law.
- "Jobsite" means the location of the Work as set forth in the Purchase Order.
- "Law" or "Laws" shall mean all laws, statutes, codes, ordinances, rules, regulations, lawful orders, applicable guidance documents from regulatory agencies, judicial decrees and interpretations, standards, permits and licenses, including Environmental Laws, health, safety, building, and employment laws, as amended from time to time, of all Governmental Authorities that are applicable to the Work and any of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents.
- "Lien" means any judgment, charge, mortgage, deed of trust, encumbrance, pledge, lease, easement, servitude, exercise of rights, powers or privileges, rights of others, security interest, or claims of any kind, including, among other things, any oral or written agreement to give any of the foregoing or arising under any conditional sale or title retention agreement or under any federal, state, county, municipal, local, or other governmental lien imposed as a result of an actual or alleged violation of any applicable Law.
- "Material" means all material, equipment, components, products, supplies, goods, and documentation to be furnished by Contractor and necessary to complete the Work set forth in the Purchase Order.
- "Milestone Dates" shall mean the date of Substantial Completion, the date of Final Completion, and any other dates stated in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule for a Specific Project for Contractor's completion of specific components of the Work.
- "Person" means any natural person, partnership (limited, general, or other), joint venture (limited or otherwise), company (limited liability or otherwise), corporation, association, Governmental Authority, or any other legal entity of whatever kind or nature, together with any combination of one or more of the foregoing.

- "Project Schedule" shall mean the schedule approved by Exelon for the performance of the Work identified in the Purchase Order for each Specific Project. The Project Schedule for each Specific Project shall be one of the Contract Documents and shall be attached as an Exhibit to the Purchase Order for the Specific Project.
- **"Punchlist"** shall mean an itemized list prepared by Contractor and augmented, if necessary, by Exelon, of those portions of the Work, which Exelon's inspection indicates has not been completed in accordance with the requirements of the Contract Documents.
- **"Purchase Order"** means a document issued by Exelon to Contractor incorporating by reference the Agreement which defines among other things the scope, price, and duration of the Work and the Contract Documents for the Specific Project. As used herein, Purchase Order includes documents that may be variously referred to as "contracts," "releases" or "purchase order releases" by Affiliates in their Contract Documents.
- "Retiree" means a former Exelon or Affiliate employee whose employment was not governed by a collective bargaining agreement with IBEW Union Local 15 at the time of such person's termination of employment and who previously received, is eligible to receive or is currently receiving benefit payments under an Exelon tax-qualified retirement plan, including the Exelon Corporation Retirement Program (Service Annuity Plan of PECO Energy Company or Commonwealth Edison Company Service Annuity System), the Exelon Cash Balance Pension Plan and the Exelon Employee Pension Plan for Clinton, TMI and Oyster Creek.
- "Scope of Work" shall mean the scope of Work for the Specific Project to be provided by Contractor, all in accordance with the mutually agreed upon Scope of Work set forth in the Purchase Order for a Specific Project.
- "Services" means all of the labor, supervision, administration and other services identified in the Scope of Work or required to complete the Work set forth in the Purchase Order, including engineering, design, fabrication, construction, installation, demolition, testing, technical assistance, delivery of Material, if appropriate for the Services rendered, and documentation.
- "Site" means Exelon's site or such other premises (including premises owned or controlled by a third-party) for which the Work is intended.
- "Special Terms and Conditions" means terms and conditions not contained in any general terms and conditions but made part of this Agreement or the Purchase Order by reference.
- "Specifications" shall mean the final specifications for the Specific Project to be provided by Exelon, all in accordance with the mutually agreed upon Scope of Work set forth in the Purchase Order for a Specific Project.
- **"Specific Project"** shall mean the Work defined in the Purchase Order to be performed by Contractor at the Site.
- "Staff Augmentation" means any and all Work provided hereunder that are either: (1) designated by Exelon as "Staff Augmentation", (2) not designated by Exelon as "Project", "Outsourced" or "Outage" work, or (3) are supervised or managed in the day-to-day performance by Exelon.
- **"Subcontractor"** means any Person contracting directly with Contractor to furnish any part of the Work, or a Person contracting with a Subcontractor of Contractor (regardless of tier) to furnish any part of the Work.

"Submittals" shall mean all drawings, sketches, shop drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, Contractor drawings, and other data or information, which are prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.

"Substantial Completion" shall mean the point in time at which the entire or designated portion of the Specific Project is sufficiently complete such that Exelon can occupy and utilize the Specific Project for commissioning, start-up, and completion of performance, and reliability testing as required hereunder, with only Punchlist items remaining to be completed, as reasonably determined by Contractor and approved by Exelon.

"Work" means all Material and Services required to be provided by Contractor under the Contract Documents for the Specific Project. All obligations of Contractor shall be performed as specified in the Purchase Order and the Contract Documents for the Specific Project, including engineering, design, fabrication, construction, installation, demolition, testing, technical assistance, delivery of Material and documentation.

All other capitalized terms used herein as defined terms shall have the meanings ascribed to them in this Agreement.

# ARTICLE 2. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

#### 2.1 Work.

This Agreement is not a requirements contract. Exelon reserves the right to use its own resources and to employ other contractors to perform the same or similar Work at any or all of its facilities, or at facilities of third-parties. During the term of this Agreement, following the issuance of an appropriate Purchase Order, Contractor will furnish the Work identified in the Scope of Work attached to the Purchase Order and substantially in the form of **Exhibit B** attached hereto. The issuance of a Purchase Order referencing this Agreement to Contractor by an Affiliate means that the Affiliate has agreed that all of the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement apply to the Purchase Order, unless specifically modified. Subject to the provisions of Section 28.9, no Affiliate will have any right, interest, obligation, or liability under Purchase Orders issued by any other Affiliate. Exelon may send a Purchase Order by means of a variety of electronic commerce and electronic business process alternatives, including the use of Electronic Data Interchange ("EDI"). Should EDI be the selected alternative to conduct business electronically for Purchase Orders (EDI 850), Purchase Order Revisions (EDI 861), Purchase Order Acknowledgements (EDI 855), Invoices (EDI 810), Payment (EDI 820), Product Activity Data (EDI 852), and Advanced Ship Notices (EDI 856), Contractor shall follow Exelon's published implementation guidelines and be fully compliant with no less than the ANSI X-12 004010 EDI version.

# 2.2 <u>Applicability of this Agreement to Purchase Orders.</u>

Unless specifically modified, the terms and conditions set forth in this Agreement apply to each Purchase Order in which they are referenced. Subject to Section 2.5, Contractor shall not commence Work without receipt of a Purchase Order from Exelon. The Purchase Order shall specify, at a minimum, the time for performance, Scope of Work, the Contract Documents, and Contractor's price for the Work. During the term of this Agreement, Exelon may request Contractor to perform Work by issuing a Purchase Order, signed by Exelon's Designated Representative or other authorized representative of Exelon, to Contractor. Contractor's commencement of performance of the Work shall be deemed an effective mode of acceptance of Exelon's offer or counteroffer, as the case may be, and the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement. Upon the request of Exelon, Contractor shall sign and return the Purchase Order to Exelon's Designated Representative.

# 2.3 <u>Terms and Conditions of this Agreement and of Purchase Orders.</u>

The terms and conditions of this Agreement supersede any preprinted terms or conditions on any preprinted purchase order or any printed or typed conditions forming a part of Contractor's proposal. Any non-preprinted terms and conditions contained within a Purchase Order issued by Exelon that incorporates by reference this Agreement shall supersede the affected terms and conditions of this Agreement. Any additional or different terms and conditions set forth in Contractor's proposal or preprinted purchase orders, Contractor's Purchase Order acknowledgments, or similar writings, or in Contractor's invoices or electronic data interchange acknowledgments, are objected to by Exelon and will not be binding upon Exelon unless specifically assented to in writing by an authorized representative of Exelon.

#### 2.4 Primacy of Documents.

In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the documents comprising the Contract Documents for a Specific Project, the authority of the individual documents for each respective Specific Project, relative to the other document, is, in descending order of authority: Purchase Order for a Specific Project; Special Terms and Conditions; Agreement; Drawings; Specifications; Contractor Specifications; and any other documents identified in the Purchase Order for a Specific Project as comprising the Contract Documents for a Specific Project. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the several documents forming the Contract Documents for a Specific Project shall be taken as mutually explanatory of one another; however, in case of ambiguities, discrepancies, or inconsistencies, the primacy of documents shall govern.

# 2.5 Intentionally Deleted

# ARTICLE 3. STANDARDS FOR PERFORMANCE

#### 3.1 Standards.

Contractor shall comply with all standards for the Work that are set forth in the Contract Documents.

#### 3.2 Schedule of Performance.

Contractor shall complete all Work on or prior to the Milestone Dates for such completion set forth in the Contract Documents or the Project Schedule for a Specific Project. **TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE IN THIS AGREEMENT**. Delays or possible delays in performance of the Work or in the completion of Milestone Dates shall be reported within five (5) days after Contractor's discovery thereof to Exelon. Contractor shall take all necessary steps, at no additional cost to Exelon, to recover delays in the Project Schedule.

# 3.3 Final Completion.

If required by the Contract Documents, no Specific Project shall be deemed complete until after Contractor and Exelon have executed a certificate of Final Completion ("Certificate of Final Completion") substantially in the form of **Exhibit C** attached hereto. Neither Contractor nor Exelon may unreasonably withhold its execution of a Certificate of Final Completion. However, Exelon is not required to execute a Certificate of Final Completion until all of the Work, including any Punchlist Work and any required documentation, is completed to Exelon's reasonable satisfaction. Contractor shall, at its own expense, complete all Punchlist Work (including all corrections or replacements) and test, inspect, re-test, or re-inspect, as appropriate, any portions of the Work so completed or corrected. Such tests, inspections, re-tests, and re-inspections shall be subject to verification by Exelon.

# 3.4 <u>Jobsite Investigations.</u>

Contractor represents that it (1) has inspected or has had the opportunity to inspect the Site where the Work is to be performed, (2) is not relying on any investigations performed by or information provided by Exelon relating to the conditions at the Site, (3) has ascertained all the facts concerning conditions to be found at the Site, including all physical characteristics that could in any way affect the Work or Contractor's price, and (4) has satisfied itself as to the conditions under which it will be obligated to operate. There is no condition at the Site that will adversely affect Contractor's ability to perform the Work in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

#### 3.5 Permits, Fees and Notices.

- 3.5.1 Contractor agrees to obtain and pay for all permits and approvals necessary or appropriate to perform the Work in compliance with applicable Laws, except for those permits Exelon is specifically required to obtain by virtue of the terms of this Agreement or by applicable Laws.
- 3.5.2 Contractor shall timely tender to Exelon copies of all governmental notices received.

#### 3.6 Compliance with Laws and Exelon Policies and Procedures.

- 3.6.1 Contractor warrants that all Work performed hereunder and all Work and Work Product (as hereinafter defined) generated in connection therewith shall fully comply with all applicable Laws. Contractor shall make all notifications relating to commencement and progress of the Work as required by applicable Laws. Additionally, where not in conflict with any other provision of this Section 3.6, Contractor will comply with all applicable rules, policies, Jobsite requirements, and procedures of Exelon and any of its affiliates ("Policies and Procedures"), which have been or shall be provided to Contractor and/or posted on a secure website as designated by Exelon. Exelon reserves the right to revise or update the Policies and Procedures from time to time. At the request of Exelon or on at least an annual basis, Contractor shall acknowledge in writing which rules, policies, Jobsite requirements, and procedures of Exelon it has reviewed.
- 3.6.2 To the extent a Contractor will provide services to Commonwealth Edison Company or PECO Energy Company, Contractor shall also comply with the following procedures: PC-ED-2016 "Contractor Compliance and Management of Contractors" and PC-ED-2017 "Contractor Orientation". Contractor shall request these procedures prior to start of work. Additionally, Policies and Procedures of Commonwealth Edison Company and PECO Energy Company can each be found on its secure website. Contractor shall be given a password to access the website. Contractor shall be responsible for checking the website periodically (but in no event less frequently than monthly) for any updates or revisions to the Policies and Procedures.
- 3.6.3 Contractor warrants that it shall fully comply with those rules promulgated by the U.S. Department of Energy ("DOE") concerning Assistance to Foreign Atomic Energy Activities set forth at 10 CFR Part 810, as amended from time to time, included among which are rules regulating the granting of access to and use of DOE controlled information provided by Exelon or a U.S. person under the DOE rules. Consistent therewith, DOE

controlled information means information and assistance that may be transferred or provided by Exelon or a U. S. person to a non U.S. person under the DOE rules only if such information or assistance is within the scope of DOE's general authorization set forth at 10 CFR section 810.7 or if the transfer of such information is authorized by a special authorization issued by DOE pursuant to 10 CFR section 810.10.

#### 3.7 Compliance with Code of Business Conduct.

In the performance of any activities related to the Work, Contractor, Subcontractors, and their respective agents and employees involved in the Work, shall adhere at all times to the provisions contained in Exelon's Code of Business Conduct, which can be found on its website, <a href="http://media.corporate-ir.net/media\_files/irol/12/124298/corpgov/exc\_codebusconduct\_061013.pdf">http://media.corporate-ir.net/media\_files/irol/12/124298/corpgov/exc\_codebusconduct\_061013.pdf</a>, or in booklet form upon request. In conjunction therewith, Contractor, Subcontractors and their respective agents and employees, upon request by Exelon, shall complete a Certification of Compliance in a form provided by Exelon.

# 3.8 <u>Disaster Recovery and Business Continuity.</u>

Contractor shall provide backup, disaster recovery and storage capabilities so as to maximize availability and progress of the Work during an event that would otherwise affect the performance or delivery of the Work. At a minimum, such capabilities will provide for restoration of Work within the timeframes set forth in the Disaster Recovery Plan. Contractor's responsibilities shall include the following:

- 3.8.1 Back-up and store Exelon Data (on tapes or other storage media as appropriate) on-site for efficient data recovery and off-site to provide protection against disasters and to meet file recovery needs.
- 3.8.2 Conduct incremental and full back-ups (in accordance with the Disaster Recovery Plan) to capture data, and changes to data.
- 3.8.3 Develop, maintain and submit a Disaster Recovery Plan to Exelon including plans, measures and arrangements to ensure the continuous delivery of critical products and services, which permits Contractor to recover its facility, data, assets and personnel. In the event of a disaster, Contractor shall assume responsibility for providing the services in accordance with the Disaster Recovery Plan.
- 3.8.4 Generate a report following each and any disaster measuring performance against the Disaster Recovery Plan and identification of problem areas and plans for resolution.

#### 3.9 Subcontractor Compliance.

Contractor shall require that all its Subcontractors comply with all requirements of this <u>Article 3</u>. If Contractor is unable to provide Exelon data obtained or generated by its Subcontractors, Contractor grants Exelon the right to collect such data directly from Contractor's Subcontractors. To facilitate the transfer of such data, Contractor shall, upon Exelon's request, contractually obligate its Subcontractors to provide such data to Exelon.

# 3.10 Compliance with Legal Holds

3.10.1. Contractor agrees to comply with any and all legal holds as issued by Exelon's Legal Department. A legal hold suspends all document destruction procedures in order to preserve appropriate records under special circumstances, such as litigation or government investigations. Exelon's Legal Department determines and identifies what types of records, documents, or data are subject to legal hold. Exelon's Legal Department will notify the Contractor if a legal hold is placed on records, documents, or data the Contractor controls. Contractor must then preserve and protect the specified records, documents, or data in accordance with instructions from Exelon's Legal Department. A legal hold remains effective until it is officially released in writing by Exelon's Legal Department. If Contractor is uncertain whether specific records, documents, or data is subject to a legal hold, those records, documents, or data should be preserved and protected until such time Exelon's Legal Department can confirm their relevancy.

3.10.2. In the event records, documents, or data placed on legal hold are required for review by Exelon's Legal Department, Contractor will work diligently to export all relevant records, documents, or data in a form that is reasonably reviewable.

# ARTICLE 4. WARRANTIES

#### 4.1 Performance of Work.

Contractor warrants that the Services furnished to Exelon under this Agreement shall (1) comply with the specifications contained in the Contract Documents, and (2) be performed in accordance with the then prevailing applicable Laws, and industry standards and practices.

#### 4.2 Remedies.

If any of the Services do not comply with the foregoing warranties and Exelon notifies Contractor within 2 years (or such longer period as specified in the Contract Documents, or provided by a manufacturer, supplier, or Subcontractor) after the date Exelon has accepted or, where required by the Contract Documents, Exelon has signed a Certificate of Final Completion for the Services, then Contractor shall (at its sole expense) promptly replace or re-perform the nonconforming Services. All such reperformed Services shall be performed on a schedule to be agreed upon by Exelon. The warranty for any such re-performed Services pursuant to Section 4.1 shall be 2 years from the date of Exelon's acceptance of such re-performed Services, or for the duration of the unused warranty period if such period is longer.

#### 4.3 Inspection.

Exelon's inspection, testing, acceptance, payment, or use of any Services shall not affect the warranties and obligations of Contractor under this Agreement or the Contract Documents, and such warranties and

obligations shall survive any such inspection, testing, acceptance, payment, or use.

#### 4.4 Exelon's Right to Perform.

In the event of Contractor's failure to re-perform the Services, in accordance with the terms hereof, Exelon, after notice to Contractor, may correct any deficiencies in the Services, or may purchase replacement Services. Exelon may either invoice Contractor for the cost of correcting the deficiencies (including the costs directly attributable to other services that are required to be performed in connection with the correction of such deficiencies), invoice Contractor for the cost of replacement, or, deduct the cost associated with correction or replacement from any payments due or subsequently due Contractor.

# 4.5 <u>Assignment of Warranties.</u>

Contractor agrees that it will obtain and shall and does hereby assign to Exelon the benefits of any warranties provided by Subcontractors of the Services and will perform its responsibilities so that such warranties remain in full force and effect. Such assignment shall not relieve Contractor of its warranty obligations to Exelon under this Agreement or the Contract Documents.

# 4.6 <u>Non-infringement</u>.

Notwithstanding any contrary provisions in this Article 4 or elsewhere in this Agreement, Contractor represents and warrants that its performance of this Agreement and the Material, its delivery to or use by Exelon, or any of the Services hereunder, has not been claimed to constitute or involve, does not and shall not at any time constitute or involve infringement, misappropriation, unfair competition or violation of any third party right, including without limitation any trademarks, copyright, trade secrets, moral rights, rights of privacy, IP Rights and any U.S. or foreign patents.

# ARTICLE 5. PAYMENT

#### 5.1 Pricing for Services.

In consideration for the performance of acceptable Services, unless otherwise stated in the Purchase Order, Exelon will pay to Contractor the prices provided in the Pricing Schedule attached hereto as **Exhibit D**, which prices shall remain fixed for the term of this Agreement or, if shorter, the period set forth in the Pricing Schedule.

# 5.2 <u>Taxes.</u>

Except for state sales or use taxes that apply to this purchase, Contractor's price is inclusive of any and all taxes, fees, excises, and charges which are now or hereafter imposed by Governmental Authority with respect to the prices set forth in the Pricing Schedule and/or the Purchase Order, and Exelon shall not be required or obligated to reimburse Contractor for any taxes or similar expenses which may arise or be incurred in connection with delivery of the Material or performance of the Services. The invoice shall separately list taxable and nontaxable charges where applicable. Unless Exelon provides Contractor an exemption certificate or notifies Contractor that Exelon will pay such taxes directly to the applicable Department of Revenue, then state sales and use tax, where applicable, shall be billed on the invoice if Contractor is authorized by applicable

Law to collect such tax. To the extent Contractor fails to bill Exelon pursuant to this Section 5.2, then Contractor shall be responsible for all penalties and interest payments associated with such failure (whether assessed to Exelon or Contractor) and the payment of such tax if Section 5.9.5 is applicable. Exelon shall reimburse Contractor for any interest, penalties, or expenses Contractor may incur as a result of Exelon providing Contractor with an exemption certificate. Contractor will promptly furnish Exelon with all information Exelon requests for the purpose of determining the amount of any tax liability under this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, Contractor shall pay sales and use taxes on the purchase of all construction materials unless specific evidence of exemption from such tax is provided by Exelon. At the request of Exelon, Contractor shall prepare, execute, and deliver to Exelon a Federal Form W-9 or the equivalent thereof. Contractor shall comply with the reporting requirements of all Governmental Authorities, and, upon the request of Exelon, will provide proof that Contractor has complied with such reporting requirements.

#### 5.3 Submission of Invoices.

Contractor shall submit invoices to Exelon, at the location designated by Exelon on the Purchase Order, as follows: (i) if Work is complete in less than 30 days, then Contractor shall submit an invoice within 30 days after completion of Work; or (ii) if Work is completed in more than 30 days, then Contractor shall submit an invoice every 30 days for Work performed during the previous 30 day period. Unless otherwise specified in the Purchase Order, the invoice shall be submitted in electronic format to "A/PInvoices@exeloncorp.com". Subject to Section 5.9, Exelon shall pay all undisputed invoices within forty-five (45) days after receipt and acceptance by Exelon of the invoice.

# 5.4 Invoice Format and Copies.

Contractor shall submit one original invoice to Exelon's Accounts Payable and, upon the request of Exelon's Designated Representative, one duplicate of each invoice shall be sent to Exelon's Designated Representative. Each invoice shall include: (a) Contractor's name and address; (b) Purchase Order number, release number (if applicable); (c) date, (d) itemization of services rendered and applicable fees; and (e) total amount due for the time period covered by the invoice. If the Work is being performed pursuant to a cost-plus or time-and-material (or any variation thereof) Purchase Order, each invoice shall also include a detailed itemized list of the costs of Work covered by the invoice identifying the number of each class of employees, number of regular hours worked, number of overtime hours worked, rates charged, a copy of all Subcontractor itemized invoices, separately itemized charges for freight, for all material used, all adequately described, with all applicable sales and use taxes stated. No overtime hours shall be charged to Exelon without Exelon's prior written approval. Overtime hours shall be billed as such rather than as a greater number of regular hours. Each invoice shall also identify all authorized expenses incurred during the time period, and shall be accompanied by supporting documentation. Invoices that Exelon deems inaccurate or incomplete, in Exelon's sole discretion, may be returned to Contractor for correction and re-submittal.

#### 5.5 Intentionally Deleted

#### 5.6 Retainage.

Exelon, in its discretion, may retain either (1) 10% of each invoice, or (2) the amount of the final invoice until close-out documentation is received and deemed by Exelon, in its sole discretion, to be complete.

#### 5.7 Reports.

- 5.7.1 If required by Exelon, Contractor shall submit to Exelon on the first Day of each month following the month in which the Purchase Order is dated, a report dated up to the day before submission thereof, in such form as shall be specified by Exelon, showing the progress made by Contractor toward the completion of the Work to the date of each report. Each report shall include an updated Project Schedule, a list of Contractor's and its Subcontractors' employees performing Work at the Site, and a discussion of Contractor's planned activities for the next month. Contractor shall continuously monitor, report, forecast, and control the progress of the Work in accordance with the Project Schedule. Contractor shall provide increasing scheduling detail as the Work progresses. Contractor's reporting shall be sufficiently detailed to present to Exelon an accurate status of the Work's Project Schedule, variances from the Project Schedule and reasons therefor, and corrective action planned.
- 5.7.2 If Exelon requires a report pursuant to <u>Section 5.7.1</u> and if the Work is being performed pursuant to a cost-plus or time-and-material (or any variation thereof) Purchase Order, Contractor shall submit a weekly report to Exelon for each Specific Project. Each report shall include, in addition to the information required by <u>Section 5.7.1</u>, the following: (1) time sheets listing Contractor's and Subcontractor's employees, with occupation descriptions and number of regular and overtime hours worked; and (2) a list of chargeable material and quantities.

# 5.8 Change Orders Affecting Price.

No Change Order that has the effect of increasing the cost to Exelon (whether because of an increase in the prices for the Services, the amount or the scope of the Services, or otherwise) shall be binding upon Exelon unless the same is approved in writing by Exelon.

# 5.9 Grounds for Not Paying Invoices.

Exelon may decline to pay an invoice, in whole or in part, due to any of the following:

- 5.9.1 Material breach by Contractor of any of its obligations under this Agreement or Purchase Order, including the costs to Exelon of remedying the breach (whether by reperforming the Services or otherwise) and all other costs directly attributable to other services that are required to be performed in connection with remedying such breach;
  - 5.9.2 Contractor's failure to properly pay Subcontractors;
- 5.9.3 Reasonable evidence that the Services will not be completed within the time requirements specified in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule; or
  - 5.9.4 Unsubstantiated or unsupported amounts billed by Contractor.
- 5.9.5 Contractor's failure to submit an invoice within 180 days of the applicable submission provisions of Section 5.3.

#### 5.10 Final Payment.

Subject to the fulfillment of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents, final payment of all moneys due but not previously paid to Contractor hereunder shall be made within forty-five (45) days after receipt by Exelon of Contractor's final invoice ("Final Payment"), subject, however, to the condition precedent

that Final Payment shall not be due until Exelon accepts the Work, or, if required by the Contract Documents, Exelon and Contractor execute a Certificate of Final Completion and, on Specific Projects involving the construction of improvements to Exelon's property, Contractor shall have given Exelon evidence satisfactory to Exelon that all liens, claims, obligations, and liabilities against Exelon and its premises (including the Specific Project and the Site), or in respect to the Work or chargeable to Exelon have been fully paid, satisfied, and released. Such evidence shall include Contractor's final, unconditional lien waiver for the final cost of the Work performed by Contractor.

# 5.11 Payment Not Waiver of Contractor's Breach.

No partial payment or Final Payment made by Exelon or the execution of a Certificate of Final Completion shall be construed as a waiver of any breach hereof by Contractor or as an acceptance of defective portions of the Work or of any of the Work which does not strictly comply with all requirements of the Contract Documents.

# 5.12 Right to Setoff.

Exelon may setoff against any amount payable under this Agreement or a Purchase Order any and all present and future indebtedness of Contractor to Exelon (including any indebtedness for which Exelon may be primarily or contingently liable or ultimately responsible or which is or may become a lien on any property of Exelon) arising from this Agreement or a Purchase Order.

# ARTICLE 6. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES

If agreed by the parties, in the event of a delay by Contractor in achieving Substantial Completion as specified in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule, for any reason that is not excused under <u>Section 12.3</u>, Contractor shall pay to Exelon as liquidated damages the amounts specified in the Purchase Order.

# ARTICLE 7. TERM

#### 7.1 Initial Term.

The term of this Agreement shall be \_\_ years from the Effective Date or if no term is specified then 1 year from the Effective Date.

#### 7.2 Renewal Terms.

Upon the expiration of the initial term of this Agreement, this Agreement shall be automatically renewed on a month-to-month basis, provided that either party may terminate this Agreement thereafter by providing at least 30 days written notice to the other party of such termination. However, the terms of this Agreement will survive such termination until a Certificate of Final Completion or Final Payment is issued for all Purchase Orders issued pursuant to this Agreement and other obligations, such as warranty obligations, which by the terms of this Agreement continue beyond the termination of this Agreement. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the termination of this Agreement shall not affect or excuse the performance of either party pursuant to any then effective Purchase Order(s), except as otherwise provided in Article 17.

# ARTICLE 8. CONTRACTOR'S DRAWINGS; SAMPLES

# 8.1 <u>Drawings.</u>

Any drawings or Submittals required by this Agreement to be submitted to Exelon for review shall be submitted by Contractor without unreasonable delay, and any Work affected thereby started prior to written acceptance by Exelon shall be at Contractor's risk. All drawings or Submittals provided by Contractor may be used by Exelon in connection with the installation, startup, maintenance, operation, and repair of the Work and may be transferred to any transferee of the Work. Review by Exelon shall not relieve Contractor from fulfilling all of Contractor's obligations under this Agreement or the Contract Documents, including obligations relating to design and detailing. As far as practicable, each drawing or Submittal shall bear a cross-reference note referring to the sheet number or numbers of Exelon's drawings showing the same Work.

# 8.2 <u>Samples.</u>

If Exelon has requested a sample or mock up of all or any portion of the Work, Contractor shall not commence the associated Work until Exelon has received such samples, or reviewed such mock up, and acknowledged in writing its acceptance of such samples or mock up. All Work is required to conform to such samples or mock up, and no change in the Work or its method of production shall be made without the written consent of Exelon.

### ARTICLE 9. EXELON'S PROPERTY

All tools, tooling, designs, patterns, dies, molds, drawings, and other materials supplied by Exelon or paid for by Exelon remain Exelon's property, and Contractor agrees to maintain a log upon receipt of such Exelon-furnished property which will be used for final disposal or return of such property based on instructions furnished by Exelon. Contractor shall at its expense maintain all such property in its possession in good condition and repair and indemnify Exelon for all damage or loss to such property (other than ordinary wear and tear). Contractor agrees that use of any such Exelon property will not affect the warranties set forth in the Agreement or the Contract Documents.

# ARTICLE 10. PERFORMANCE OR PROCUREMENT PROVISIONS

In the event of termination of this Agreement or change in the Work, no claim will be allowed for performance or procurement in advance of the Project Schedule, except as was reasonably necessary to meet deliveries required by the Project Schedule.

### ARTICLE 11. CHANGES IN THE WORK

### 11.1 <u>Exelon Changes.</u>

Exelon shall have the right to order changes, through a written Change Order, to be made in the Work, including changes in the Specifications, Contractor Specifications, drawings, designs, and time and place of delivery. If these changes affect Contractor's costs, performance schedules, warranties, and other provisions of this Agreement and/or the Purchase Order, the prices and other affected provisions shall be equitably adjusted by agreement between Contractor and Exelon. Any adjustments shall be preceded by Contractor's detailed proposal therefor. Unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Exelon, Contractor shall bear the costs of such detailed proposal.

# 11.2 <u>Claims.</u>

If Contractor has any claim against Exelon, such as for extra work, changes, or delays, notice of each such claim shall be submitted in writing to Exelon. Any claim by Contractor shall be deemed waived unless made in writing within ten (10) days after the occurrence of the event which precipitated the claim. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, no claim shall be allowed if asserted after Final Payment pursuant to the Purchase Order.

# 11.3 Payment for Changes.

All requests for payments made pursuant to a Change Order shall be shown separately on Contractor's invoices, and shall not be included with amounts applicable to the prices as originally specified in the Agreement or a Purchase Order. All invoices covering additions to or credits due under this Agreement or a Purchase Order shall refer to the specific Change Order issued by Exelon with respect to the addition or credit, and will not be honored unless this reference is included.

# ARTICLE 12. DELAY AND ACCELERATION

#### 12.1 No Extension of Final Completion Date.

If Contractor is delayed at any time for any reason during the execution and completion of any portion of the Work, then Contractor shall employ additional personnel as are necessary to accelerate the progress of the Work to meet the Milestone Dates identified in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule. Subject to the provisions of Section 12.2, Exelon will not pay and Contractor shall bear Contractor's increased costs related to Contractor's accelerated performance. Subject to the terms of the Contract Documents, Contractor acknowledges and agrees that no extension to the date of Final Completion identified in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule shall be granted unless agreed to in writing by Exelon and Contractor.

#### 12.2 Compensable Delay Claim.

If Contractor's need to accelerate its Work is caused by a Compensable Delay (as defined in Section 12.3), then Contractor shall make a written claim to be compensated for Contractor's increased costs resulting from the Compensable Delay as Contractor's sole remedy for such a Compensable Delay.

#### 12.3 <u>Compensable Delay.</u>

For purposes of this Agreement, compensable delays ("<u>Compensable Delay</u>") shall include only the following events and only if they impact the critical path of the Specific Project: (1) material neglectful act or omission by Exelon; and (2) material change ordered in the Work not due to Contractor's fault.

#### 12.4 Acceleration Ordered by Exelon.

If Contractor does not perform the Work in accordance with the Project Schedule, then Exelon may, in its sole discretion, direct Contractor to accelerate the Work by employing additional personnel or providing overtime to existing personnel as is necessary to complete the Work by the Milestone Dates. The costs associated with the acceleration ordered by Exelon shall be at Contractor's expense, except to the extent Exelon accepts Contractor's submitted claim for a modification to Contractor's costs pursuant to Section 12.2.

# ARTICLE 13. LOSS OR DAMAGE

Risk of loss or damage to the Work or any property of Exelon in the custody of Contractor shall remain with Contractor until Exelon accepts the Work, or, if required by the Contract Documents, Contractor and Exelon execute a Certificate of Final Completion. If any loss of or damage to the Work occurs prior to the date of acceptance or, where required, the date Contractor and Exelon execute a Certificate of Final Completion, Contractor shall at its sole expense promptly repair or replace the portion of the Work affected. Contractor shall be entitled to receive from Exelon the compensation received by Exelon or the proceeds of any applicable insurance policy covering the loss or damage. Unless otherwise provided in this Agreement, Exelon's insurance policies will not in any event cover property of Contractor unless such property is built into or intended to be built into the Work and may be subject, in each case, to substantial deductible amounts

# ARTICLE 14. CONTRACTOR'S INDEMNIFICATION

#### 14.1 Indemnification.

Contractor shall, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, indemnify, defend upon request, and hold harmless Exelon and its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, subsidiaries, affiliates, successors, and assigns ("Exelon Parties") against all losses, claims, damages, expense (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs) and liabilities sustained or incurred by the Exelon Parties for any damage, harm, loss or injury of any kind, direct or indirect, to any property or person (including death), including claims for injuries to employees of the Exelon Parties, Contractor and/or any Subcontractor, arising directly or indirectly out of any act, omission, conduct, negligence or default by Contractor or a Subcontractor or their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, representative, subsidiaries, successors, or assigns ("Contractor Parties") and/or arising directly or indirectly out of or in any manner associated with the Work under this Agreement or any contact with or encountering of any property, equipment, vehicles, facilities or personnel of the Exelon Parties, regardless of whether any such liability, damage, loss or injury is caused by, results from or arises out of the negligence, fault or other liability of the Exelon Parties or any other party to be indemnified. Contractor shall further, to the fullest extent permitted by Law, indemnify, defend Exelon Parties upon request, and hold Exelon Parties harmless against any loss sustained or incurred by Exelon Parties (including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses) for any breach or nonperformance by Contractor or its Subcontractors of any portion of this Agreement. Exelon Parties' right to indemnification shall specifically include loss or damage to Exelon Parties' property. Exelon Parties' right to indemnification under this Section 14.1 shall include all loss, costs, legal fees and/or expenses associated with obtaining legal advice, prosecuting or defending any legal claim

regarding insurance coverage, breach of this Agreement, contractual indemnity under this Agreement, or defense of any lawsuit filed by anyone for any claim relating either directly or indirectly to the Work or this Agreement.

#### 14.2 Limitations on Indemnity.

Except as may be otherwise provided by applicable Law, Exelon Parties' right to indemnification shall not be impaired or diminished by any act, omission, misconduct, negligence or default of an Exelon Party or any employee or agent of an Exelon Party who may be alleged to have contributed thereto. To the extent any Law may prohibit any application of all or any part of the indemnity obligations in this Agreement, it is the intent of the parties that such provisions are severable, and shall be construed to impose the indemnity obligation in all circumstances, applications, and situations to the fullest extent permitted by Law.

#### 14.3 Indemnification for Claims by Governmental Authorities or Others.

Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless, and upon request, defend Exelon Parties from any claim, liability, damage, expense, suit, or demand (including reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs) for claims by Governmental Authorities or others (including Subcontractors and the employees of Contractor, said Subcontractors, or Exelon) of any (1) actual or asserted failure of Contractor or any Subcontractor to comply with any Law, including actual or asserted failure of Contractor or any Subcontractor to pay wages, compensation, taxes, duties, or fees or to comply with employee safety orders, safe place, or employment laws, or (2) any claims asserted against Exelon Parties alleging that any of the Exelon Parties is an employer, coemployer or joint employer of any Contractor Personnel; or (3) any actual or asserted failure of an Exelon Party to comply with any Law by reason of any act, omission, conduct, negligence or default by Contractor.

#### 14.4 Pollution Indemnification.

Contractor agrees to indemnify, hold harmless, and upon request, defend Exelon Parties from any claim, liability, damage, expense, suit, or demand (including reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs) for damage, harm, loss or injury of any kind arising directly or indirectly out of actual or alleged contamination, pollution, exposure to any harmful substance, or public or private nuisance, including any request, demand or order that the Exelon Parties test for, monitor, clean up, contain, remove, treat or in any way respond to the existence or threat of any such contamination, pollution, harmful substance or nuisance, arising out of or in any manner related to, based upon, or in connection with, any operations, performance, breach, course or scope of work, act, omission, or presence upon, use, or other encountering of any property, facilities, personnel, vehicles, equipment, or operations of Exelon Parties or others by or involving Contractor or any Subcontractor or any of their employees, agents, representatives, facilities, materials, equipment, or Subcontractors, in any connection with this Agreement or a Purchase Order.

# ARTICLE 15. INSURANCE

# 15.1 Required Coverages.

Contractor shall provide and maintain, and shall require each Subcontractor (regardless of tier) to provide and maintain, in effect during the performance of any Work under the Agreement minimum insurance coverage with carriers satisfactory to Exelon including:

15.1.1 Workers Compensation insurance with statutory limits, as required by the state in which the Work is to be performed, and employer's liability insurance with limits of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence.

- 15.1.2 Commercial general liability (CGL) insurance (with coverage consistent with ISO Form CG 00 01 12 04) with a limit of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per occurrence and per project or per location aggregate, covering liability for bodily injury and property damage, arising from premises, operations, independent contractors, personal injury/advertising injury, blanket contractual liability, and products/completed operations for not less than three (3) years from the date Exelon and Contractor execute a Certificate of Final Completion, if applicable, or the date Exelon accepts the Work. CGL insurance includes coverage for claims against Exelon for injuries to employees of Contractor or any Subcontractors..
- 15.1.3 Automobile liability insurance coverage (including coverage for claims against Exelon for injuries to employees of Contractor or any Subcontractors) for owned, non-owned, and hired autos with a limit of not less than one million dollars (\$1,000,000.00) per accident.
- 15.1.4 Excess or Umbrella liability insurance coverage (including coverage for claims against Exelon for injuries to employees of Contractor or any Subcontractors) with a limit of not less than three million dollars (\$3,000,000.00) per occurrence and per project or per location aggregate. These limits apply in excess of each of the above mentioned policies.
- 15.1.5 The liability limits under 15.1.1, 15.1.2, 15.1.3 and 15.1.4 may be met with any combination of primary and Excess or Umbrella Insurance policy limits totaling \$4 million dollars (\$4,000,000).
- 15.1.6 If this Agreement involves or includes Contractor providing or performing design, engineering, consulting, or any professional service, professional liability insurance with a limit of not less than two million dollars (\$2,000,000.00) per occurrence. If any such policy is written on a claims made basis, the retroactive date may not be advanced beyond the date of this Agreement, and coverage shall be maintained in full force and effect for 3 years after termination of this Agreement, which coverage may be in the form of tail coverage or extended reporting period coverage if agreed by the parties.
- 15.1.7 If this Agreement involves or includes Contractor handling, transporting, disposing, or performing work or operations with hazardous substances, contaminants, waste, toxic materials, or any potential pollutants, Contractor's pollution liability insurance applicable to bodily injury; property damage, including loss of use of damaged property or of property that has not been physically injured or destroyed; cleanup costs; and defense, including costs and expenses incurred in the investigation, defense, or settlement of claims, with a combined single limit of not less than five million dollars (\$5,000,000.00) per occurrence, automobile pollution liability coverage at least as broad as that provided under the ISO pollution liability broadened coverage for covered auto endorsement (CA 99 42) shall be provided, and the Motor Carrier Act Endorsement (MCS 90) shall be attached.
- 15.1.8 Insurance coverage provided by Contractor under this <u>Article 15</u> shall not include any of the following: any claims made insurance policies (except professional liability); any self-insured retention or deductible amount greater than two hundred fifty thousand dollars (\$250,000.00) unless approved in writing by Exelon; any endorsement limiting coverage available to Exelon which is otherwise required by this <u>Article 15</u>; and

any policy or endorsement language that (1) negates coverage to Exelon for Exelon's own negligence, (2) limits the duty to defend Exelon under the policy, (3) provides coverage to Exelon only if Contractor is negligent, (4) permits the recovery of defense costs from any additional insured, or (5) limits the scope of coverage for liability assumed under a contract.

- 15.1.9 To the extent permitted by applicable Laws, all above-mentioned insurance policies shall provide the following:
- 15.1.9.1 Be primary and non-contributory to any other insurance carried by Exelon;
- 15.1.9.2 Contain cross-liability coverage as provided under standard ISO Forms' separation of insureds clause; and
- 15.1.9.3 Provide for a waiver of all rights of subrogation which Contractor's insurance carrier might exercise against Exelon; and
- 15.1.9.4 Any Excess or Umbrella liability coverage will not require contribution before it will apply.

### 15.2 Additional Coverages.

Exelon reserves the right to require Contractor to provide and maintain additional coverages in the event that the particular Work involves unusual risks.

#### 15.3 Additional Insured Endorsement.

All liability insurance policies (except professional liability) shall name Exelon, its officers, directors, employees, agents, representatives, Affiliates, subsidiaries, successors, and assigns, as additional insureds, shall be primary to any other insurance carried by Exelon, and shall provide coverage consistent with ISO Form CG 2026 (11/85), or the combination of ISO Form CG 20 10 10 01 and CG 20 37 10 01, and shall maintain the required coverages (including but not limited to coverage for claims against Exelon for injuries to employees of Contractor or any Subcontractors), naming Exelon as an additional insured, for a period of not less than three (3) years from the date Exelon and Contractor execute a Certificate of Final Completion, if applicable, or the date Exelon accepts the Work.

#### 15.4 Evidence of Insurance.

Contractor shall provide evidence of the required insurance coverage and file with Exelon a Certificate of Insurance acceptable to Exelon prior to commencement of the Work. The Insurance and the insurance policies required by this <u>Article 15</u> shall contain a provision that coverages afforded under the policies will not be canceled, allowed to expire or the limits in any manner reduced until at least thirty (30) days prior written notice (ten (10) days in the case of nonpayment of premium) has been given to Exelon. Exelon may inspect any or all policies of insurance at any time.

#### 15.5 Waiver of Subrogation.

Contractor shall waive all rights of subrogation against Exelon under those policies procured in accordance with this Agreement.

# 15.6 Ratings.

All insurance coverage shall be provided by insurance companies acceptable to Exelon and having ratings of A-/VII or better in the Best's Key Rating Insurance Guide (latest edition in effect at the latest date stated in the Certificate of Insurance referred to in Section 15.4).

# 15.7 <u>Breach of Agreement.</u>

Failure to obtain and maintain the required insurance shall constitute a breach of this Agreement and Contractor will be liable for any and all costs, liabilities, damages, and penalties (including attorneys' fees, court, and settlement expenses) resulting to Exelon from such breach, unless a written waiver of the specific insurance requirement is provided to Contractor by Exelon.

#### 15.8 Non-Waiver.

Failure of Contractor to provide insurance as herein required or failure of Exelon to require evidence of insurance or to notify Contractor of any breach by Contractor of the requirements of this <u>Article 15</u> shall not be deemed to be a waiver by Exelon of any of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, nor shall they be deemed to be a waiver of the obligation of Contractor to defend, indemnify, and hold harmless Exelon Parties as required herein. The obligation to procure and maintain any insurance required is a separate responsibility of Contractor and independent of the duty to furnish a copy or certificate of such insurance policies.

#### 15.9 Exelon's Right to Purchase.

In the event of any failure by Contractor to comply with the insurance requirements of this Agreement, Exelon may, without in any way compromising or waiving any right or remedy at law or in equity, upon five (5) days written notice to Contractor, purchase such insurance, at Contractor's expense, provided that Exelon shall have no obligation to do so and if Exelon shall do so, Contractor shall not be relieved of or excused from the obligation to obtain and maintain such insurance amounts and coverages. All such costs incurred by Exelon shall be promptly reimbursed by Contractor and/or may be withheld from any payment due Contractor.

#### 15.10 Contractor's Commencement of Work Without Insurance.

Commencement of Work without the required Certificates of Insurance, or without compliance with any other provision of this Agreement, shall not constitute a waiver by Exelon of any rights under this Agreement.

#### 15.11 Contractor Obligations Not Limited.

None of the requirements contained herein as to types, limits, or Exelon's approval of insurance coverage to be maintained by Contractor are intended to and shall not in any manner limit, qualify, or quantify the liabilities and obligations assumed by Contractor under this Agreement, any other agreement with Exelon, or otherwise provided by law.

# ARTICLE 16. LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

#### 16.1 Limitation of Liability.

IN NO EVENT, WHETHER BASED ON CONTRACT, INDEMNITY, WARRANTY, TORT (INCLUDING NEGLIGENCE), STRICT LIABILITY OR OTHERWISE, SHALL EXELON BE LIABLE TO CONTRACTOR FOR SPECIAL, INDIRECT, INCIDENTAL, PUNITIVE, OR CONSEQUENTIAL

#### DAMAGES WHATSOEVER INCLUDING LOSS OF PROFITS OR REVENUE, OR COST OF CAPITAL.

#### 16.2 Contractor Liability.

Should Contractor Personnel sue Exelon for any injury allegedly received while performing Work under this Agreement and/or any Purchase Order, Contractor agrees to waive in any suit filed by Exelon any limitation or cap imposed by any Laws, case law or Governmental Authority on the damages that Exelon can recover against Contractor in a third-party action by Exelon against Contractor.

# ARTICLE 17. TERMINATION AND SUSPENSION

#### 17.1 Termination With Cause.

If either party breaches any provision of this Agreement or a Purchase Order (including the failure by Contractor to adhere to the performance standards set forth in this Agreement or the Purchase Order), the other party may give notice of such breach to the defaulting party in writing. If the breach is not cured within ten (10) days of receipt of such notice by the defaulting party, the defaulting party shall be in default hereunder and the non-defaulting party may elect to terminate the Agreement or the Purchase Order, or to continue the Agreement or the Purchase Order subject to receiving adequate assurances of performance from the defaulting party. In the event either party terminates this Agreement or a Purchase Order pursuant to this Section 17.1, Exelon shall not be required to make any payments to Contractor with respect to Services that have not been performed as of the date of termination. If the sum of all previous deposits and payments under this Agreement or the applicable Purchase Order with respect to the Work so terminated exceeds the amount owed to Contractor with respect to Services that have been performed as of the date of termination, the excess shall be immediately refunded to Exelon.

#### 17.2 Termination or Suspension Without Cause.

Exelon may at any time on three (3) days' notice to Contractor extend, suspend, or delay Contractor's performance of the Work or upon thirty (30) days' notice to Contractor terminate this Agreement or a Purchase Order for Exelon's convenience ("Termination for Convenience").

# 17.3 <u>Suspension for Force Majeure.</u>

Exelon may at any time extend, suspend or delay Contractor's performance of the Work if Exelon determines that Exelon's intended use of the Specific Project of which the Work is a part is or is likely to be delayed, changed, or stopped due to causes beyond the reasonable control of Exelon, including acts of God, fire, explosion, shortages of fuel, any act or failure to act of any civil or military authority, or strikes.

#### 17.4 Termination Charges.

17.4.1 If Exelon terminates this Agreement or Purchase Order pursuant to Section 17.1, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payments under this Agreement or a Purchase Order until all Work contemplated by this Agreement or Purchase Order has been fully performed as follows by Exelon or by some other person on behalf of Exelon. Exelon shall have the right to prosecute the physical completion of the Work by means other than the use of Contractor, and in doing so Exelon shall have the right to exercise its sole discretion as to the manner, method, and reasonableness of the

costs of completing the Work. Contractor shall bear any extra expenses incurred by Exelon in completing the Work, including all increased costs. After all Work contemplated by this Agreement or a Purchase Order has been completed, Exelon shall calculate the total expenses for the completed Work. If the total expenses exceed any unpaid balance due Contractor, Contractor shall be liable to Exelon and shall pay the difference to Exelon on demand.

17.4.2 If Exelon terminates the performance of the Work or this Agreement in accordance with Section 17.2, or if Contractor terminates the performance of the Work or this Agreement pursuant to Section 17.1, Exelon will pay Contractor for all reasonable and unavoidable disbursements and expenses that Contractor has incurred or become obligated for prior to the date of the notice of termination. In no event shall the aggregate termination charges plus payment for the Work exceed the price of the Work set forth in this Agreement or the relevant Purchase Order. Payments by Exelon hereunder will be credited with prior amounts deposited or paid by Exelon under this Agreement or the Purchase Order. If the sum of all previous deposits and payments under this Agreement and salvage and/or resale with respect to the Work terminated exceeds the amount owed to Contractor hereunder, the excess shall be immediately refunded to Exelon. Contractor agrees to take reasonable steps to minimize termination expenses.

#### 17.5 No Overhead Costs or Profits.

Whether Exelon terminates Contractor with or without cause or suspends Contractor's Work on a Specific Project, in no event shall Exelon be responsible for overhead costs or profits associated with Work not performed by Contractor.

#### 17.6 Disputed Termination.

If Exelon terminates this Agreement or a Purchase Order pursuant to this Article 17, and Contractor disputes Exelon's right or grounds for such termination, the issue shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure in Article 27. If it is ultimately found, or agreed to by the Parties, that Exelon had no right or grounds for such termination, then the termination by Exelon shall be conclusively presumed in law to have been Termination for Convenience, and the damages for which Exelon may be liable shall be no more than those specified in Section 17.4.2.

# 17.7 <u>Contractor's Duties Upon Termination.</u>

If Exelon terminates this Agreement or a Purchase Order, as provided in this Article 17, Contractor shall immediately discontinue the Work. If requested by Exelon, Contractor shall make every reasonable effort to cancel any existing orders, Subcontracts and contracts specified by Exelon upon commercially reasonable terms satisfactory to Exelon. Contractor, upon request, shall also deliver and assign to Exelon, and Exelon may at its discretion assume, any and all contracts, Subcontracts, purchase orders, and options made by Contractor in performance of the Work. Contractor shall deliver to Exelon true and correct originals thereof and all copies of the Contract Documents in Contractor's possession except that Contractor may retain photocopies of all relevant documents for its own files, and all other materials relating to governmental permits, orders placed, bills, invoices, lien waivers, and financial management under this Agreement. Notwithstanding any termination, Contractor shall take such steps as are reasonably necessary to preserve and protect Work completed and in progress. No action taken by Exelon after termination shall prejudice any other rights or remedies of Exelon provided by law, by the Contract Documents, or otherwise upon such termination. Should Exelon's termination of Contractor be partial, Contractor shall proceed to complete the portions of the Work,

including Work pursuant to other Purchase Orders not terminated.

# 17.8 Resumption of Work.

If Exelon extends, delays, or suspends Contractor's performance under Sections 17.2 or 17.3, Contractor shall thereafter resume any Work extended, suspended, or delayed as soon as is practicable when directed to do so by Exelon. Any dates for performance by Contractor which are affected by an extension, delay, or suspension of Exelon shall be extended for a period not to exceed the time lost by reason of the extension, suspension, or delay. The payment schedules contained in this Agreement or Purchase Order shall be adjusted to reflect the effect of the extension, suspension, or delay on Contractor's rate of expenditures for performance hereunder, and performance schedules for Exelon's other obligations under this Agreement which are affected shall be extended for a period not to exceed the time lost by reason of the extension, suspension, or delay. Contractor shall also be entitled to an increase in the price for the Work affected by an extension, delay, or suspension directed by Exelon to cover Contractor's incremental direct costs by reason of the extension, suspension, or delay and for which Contractor is not compensated by any price adjustment provisions under this Agreement. Contractor shall take all reasonable steps to minimize these costs.

# 17.9 <u>Temporary Deferment of Services.</u>

Contractor shall, without cost to Exelon, temporarily defer the execution of any portion of the Work when such action may be necessary in the opinion of Exelon for the proper advancement of the work of other contractors or for other work by Exelon, when the deferment may be accomplished without unreasonable interference with Contractor's schedule or arrangements, or when the Work interferes or threatens to interfere with the operation of Exelon's facilities.

#### 17.10 Subcontractors.

Contractor agrees to bind every Subcontractor to whom it subcontracts any of the Work by the provisions of this <u>Article 17</u> as far as applicable to the Work of the Subcontractor.

# ARTICLE 18. PATENTS AND INFRINGEMENTS

#### 18.1 Indemnity.

Contractor shall pay all royalties and license fees which may be payable on account of performance or use of any of the Work. Contractor shall at its own expense defend any claim brought by others against an Exelon Party or its successors and assigns because the performance of the Work infringes, or is alleged to infringe, directly or contributorily, rights in, to, or under patents or inventions, copyrights, trade secrets, and other proprietary rights or IP Rights or is the basis for a claim of unfair competition resulting from similarity in design, trademark, or appearance of goods by reason of the sale or use of the Work; and Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Exelon Parties harmless from any liability of any nature or kind (including all costs or expenses (including attorneys' fees)), arising out of any infringement or alleged infringement or claim of unfair competition. In addition, Contractor shall indemnify and hold the Exelon Parties harmless against, and shall pay all awards of damages assessed and all costs of suit adjudged against such Exelon Party in such suits or proceedings, provided such Exelon Party promptly gives Contractor such information and assistance as is readily available to such Exelon Party, and authority as may be necessary to enable Contractor so to do. At Exelon's or such Exelon Party's expense (as determined between Exelon and such Exelon Party), an Exelon Party may be represented by and actively participate through its own counsel in any such suits and proceedings

if it so desires.

#### 18.2 Remedies.

In case any part of the Work is held in any such suit to constitute infringement and its use is enjoined, Contractor shall, or at any time after a claim of infringement arises, Contractor shall (at Exelon's option), promptly either (1) secure for Exelon such permission as will enable Contractor to secure the suspension of any injunction, (2) replace at Contractor's own expense such part of the Work with an adequate non-infringing part or modify it so that it becomes non-infringing, but only if the replacement or modification does not adversely affect Exelon's acquisition costs, operating or maintenance costs, construction or operating schedules, operation or maintenance procedures, public relations, employee relations, any license or permit affecting Exelon's property or any other matter relating to Exelon's property or its operation, or (3) refund the entire price of the Work affected.

### ARTICLE 19. LABOR RELATIONS

# 19.1 <u>Notice of Potential Labor Disruption.</u>

Contractor shall immediately notify Exelon, in writing, of any labor dispute or anticipated labor dispute that may reasonably be expected to affect or delay the performance of the Work. Written notice shall include, at a minimum, identification of the organizations involved in the dispute together with any relevant information regarding the dispute and its background.

#### 19.2 Jurisdictional Disputes.

If any union jurisdictional disputes arise involving Work performed by Contractor, Contractor shall be held solely responsible for pursuing all available remedies under applicable state and federal law, or under any existing labor agreements, to remedy the dispute and to ensure limited disruption in the performance of the Work or the work being performed by other Exelon contractors.

#### 19.3 Prevent Stoppage or Slowdown.

Contractor shall be responsible for taking any and all actions reasonably necessary, which may include filing charges with the National Labor Relations Board and pursuing injunctive relief in federal and/or state courts, to prevent or end any stoppage or slowdown of the Work prior to, during, or subsequent to any labor dispute or activity. Further, Contractor shall arrange, if necessary, for a substitute or supplementary work force in the event of a stoppage or slow down in the Work. Contractor shall be responsible to Exelon for any delay, disruption, obstruction, or hindrance in the Work, and damages and extra costs resulting from such disputes. Contractor shall not make any claim for a modification to Contractor's price or the Milestone Dates as a result of any labor dispute or activity.

#### 19.4 Indemnification.

Contractor shall indemnify, hold harmless and, at the Exelon Parties' request, defend Exelon Parties from all claims, liability, damages, and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) arising out of (i) a labor dispute, or (ii) claims under a collective bargaining agreement or project labor agreement.

# 19.5 Contractor's Rights.

Subject to Exelon's right to approve Subcontractors, nothing in this Agreement shall limit Contractor's right to negotiate or execute labor agreements on terms and conditions within Contractor's sole discretion consistent with Contractor's responsibilities and obligations under this Agreement or any Purchase Orders.

# ARTICLE 20. CONTRACTOR'S PERSONNEL

### 20.1 Competent Workers.

Contractor shall employ and cause each Subcontractor to employ competent, appropriately trained, and experienced employees for the Work to be performed. Contractor shall have full responsibility for the conduct of all employees employed on or in connection with the Work (including employees of any Subcontractor) and will ensure that there is adequate, daily supervision of all Work. Contractor shall be familiar with and observe established and accepted labor practices, procedures, and project agreements.

### 20.2 Qualification.

Contractor Personnel shall maintain all professional qualifications, licenses, permits, certifications and skills and appropriately complete all training required by applicable Laws or advisable to perform the Work.

# 20.3 <u>Compliance with Exelon GPPMA</u>

- 20.3.1 In connection with a Purchase Order and except as otherwise expressly provided by Exelon, if Contractor (1) performs (or plans to perform) any craft Work at an Exelon generating station property ("Exelon Generating Site") or (2) hires (or plans to hire) any craft labor to perform Work at an Exelon Generating Site, then Contractor (or if applicable, such Subcontractor performing the Work and/or hiring craft labor) shall execute a Letter of Assent, which represents such signatory's agreement to the terms and conditions set forth in the Exelon Generation Company, LLC Generating Facility Amendment to the General Presidents Project Maintenance Agreement, dated April 14, 2005 (the "Exelon GPPMA") prior to commencement of Work at such Exelon Generating Site.
- 20.3.2 Contractor shall perform the Work described above in Section 21.3.1 pursuant to the Exelon GPPMA and terms, conditions and covenants contained therein, including employing, or contracting with, individuals represented by the appropriate craft unions.
- 20.3.3 If Contractor breaches the provisions of Section 21.3, Contractor shall indemnify, defend upon request and hold harmless Exelon Parties from all claims, liability, damages, and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees) arising out of such breach.

# 20.4 <u>Use of Contractor Personnel</u>

- 20.4.1 Contractor shall comply with Exelon's Use of Contractor Policy, HR AC 70, as it may be amended from time to time. For purposes of this <u>Section 20.4</u>, all terms with initial capitalization that are not otherwise defined herein, shall be as defined in Policy HR AC 70.
- 20.4.2 Contractor, in furnishing the Work, is acting as an independent contractor, and Contractor has the sole right and obligation to supervise, manage, contract, direct, procure, perform or cause to be performed, all Work to be provided by Contractor under this Agreement. All Contractor Personnel who perform any portion of the Work hereunder for Contractor shall be, and remain, employees of Contractor, and

Contractor shall be solely responsible for payment of compensation to such persons as well as all applicable federal, state and local income and employment tax withholding and reporting for all such Contractor Personnel. Neither Exelon, nor its Affiliates and successors (the "Exelon Entities") are, or shall be construed to be, an employer (common law or otherwise), co-employer or joint employer of any Contractor Personnel. Neither Contractor (or its Subcontractors) nor any Contractor Personnel is an agent of the Exelon Entities, and no such party or person has any authority to represent the Exelon Entities as to any matters, except as expressly authorized in this Agreement. Contractor will assume full responsibility for payment of all federal, state, provincial and local taxes, withholding or contributions imposed or required under unemployment insurance, social security and income tax laws with respect to all Contractor Personnel. Should any of the Exelon Entities be required to pay any amount to a governmental agency for failure by Contractor (or its Subcontractors) to withhold any amount as may be required by Law, Contractor shall indemnify each of the Exelon Entities for any amount so paid, including interest, penalties and fines.

20.4.3 Neither Contractor nor its Subcontractors will: (1) assign either (a) any Contractor Personnel to perform Staff Augmentation Work for the Exelon Entities, or (b) any Exelon Retiree to perform any Work for the Exelon Entities, for a total period of time (including time under this Agreement or any other agreement or through Contractor, its Subcontractors or any other third party employer and without regard to hours worked), in excess of 1 year, unless Exelon grants a written exception for such Contractor Personnel to the time limit; or (2) report income for any of its Contractor Personnel performing Staff Augmentation work to the Exelon Entities, to the IRS on Form 1099; or (3) allow any Contractor Personnel to commence Work for the Exelon Entities until an executed Third Party Personnel Acknowledgement (as defined below) has been received by Contractor.

20.4.4 Prior to commencement of Work by any Contractor Personnel, Contractor (or its Subcontractor), shall obtain from such Contractor Personnel, either directly or through its Subcontractors, a written acknowledgement from all proposed such Contractor Personnel, or its Subcontractor, substantially in the form of <a href="Exhibit E">Exhibit E</a> attached hereto (the "Third Party Personnel Acknowledgement" or "TPPA"). Contractor shall maintain the original of each TPPA for Contractor Personnel for a period of six (6) years following the termination of Contractor Personnel.

20.4.5 Based upon such executed Third Party Personnel Acknowledgements and prior to commencement of any Work by any such proposed new Contractor Personnel, Contractor shall provide to Exelon's Designated Representative a written notice that identifies the names (and if possible the former Exelon Employee identification number) of Contractor Personnel assigned to provide Work to Exelon who identify themselves as a former employee of one of the Exelon Entities or a Retiree of one of the Exelon Entities (a "Notice of Former Employees/Retirees"). Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, Exelon reserves the right, to request additional information about any Contractor Personnel, to reject any proposed Contractor Personnel, and to request the removal (with or without replacement) of any or all Contractor Personnel from performing for Exelon hereunder at any time at its sole discretion. In the event Exelon rejects any proposed Contractor Personnel or requests the removal of any Contractor Personnel, Contractor shall promptly remove such Contractor Personnel from providing Work to Exelon and provide a suitable replacement that meets all requirements of the Contract Documents. In the event Exelon requires the removal of any Contractor Personnel, Contractor Personnel, contractor Personnel also ensure a prompt and smooth transition of all knowledge, information and data from such Contractor Personnel to his or her replacement.

20.4.6 In addition to any other audit rights under the Agreement, Contractor agrees that Exelon, or any of its authorized representatives acting on Exelon's behalf, may upon reasonable request, audit Contractor's files and records regarding the utilization of Contractor Personnel hereunder, including all TPPAs. This section shall survive termination of this Agreement, and any Purchase Order issued for a specific project hereunder, for a period of 6 years.

# 20.5 <u>Background Examinations.</u>

- 20.5.1 Contractor will be required to conduct background investigations in accordance with Exelon's security procedures for all of its personnel who will (1) have access to any Exelon or its affiliates' assets, including buildings, properties and/or customer information, and/or (2) have contact with any Exelon or its affiliates' customers. Such investigations must be completed prior to the first day upon which Contractor and its personnel are to provide the Services. This background investigation will be a minimum requirement and some Exelon business units or departments may have more stringent background investigation requirements, which must be followed in addition to these minimum requirements. The purpose of the background investigation is to ensure application of an appropriate level of security to Contractor Personnel who may affect the reliability, safety and integrity of Exelon's business and assets. At a minimum, the background investigation must include the following: names, dates of birth, home address, criminal history check, social security number verification or, if the subject is a foreign citizen, verification of an authorized work permit, and driver's license check (only required if a driver's license is needed in order to perform the Services). Additionally, any personnel who will have access to Exelon financial data and/or monetary assets must also be subject to a credit check and review of Federal District Court records for any prior bankruptcy filings.
- 20.5.2 Further Exelon business unit or department background investigations and examinations of Contractor Personnel may include, unless prohibited by applicable Law: (1) license or professional certification verifications; (2) physical and psychological examinations, including random drug testing; (3) education verifications; and (4) any other background investigations and examinations required by Law or Exelon policies that apply to Exelon personnel and other contractors.
- 20.5.3 Exelon may require Contractor to provide evidence of consent by its personnel, in a form provided by Exelon, to the performance of background investigations and examinations as provided above. If an individual refuses to consent to performance of a background investigation or examination described herein, Contractor shall not be in breach of this Agreement as a result of such individual's refusal to consent to such background investigation or examination, provided that Contractor (1) immediately removes and replaces such Contractor Personnel with someone who has met the minimum requirements set forth above, and (2) continues to perform the Services in accordance with this Agreement.
- 20.5.4 Contractor will be responsible for conducting the background investigation at its own expense and shall not be entitled to recover costs thereof unless both parties agree, in writing, in advance of the background investigation.
- 20.5.5 Upon completion of the background investigation, Contractor will submit a background investigation certification, which consists of the certification form or a written certification (letter or affidavit) as required by applicable Exelon procedures, to the Exelon Designated Representative.
- 20.5.6 In addition to the foregoing, if Contractor becomes aware that any individual performing Services hereunder is charged with or convicted of a felony or a misdemeanor, Contractor shall remove such individual from performing Services hereunder unless and

until (1) the charge is resolved without a conviction or (2) Contractor informs Exelon of the circumstances and Exelon approves such individual continuing to perform Services hereunder.

# ARTICLE 21. SUBCONTRACTUAL RELATIONS

#### 21.1 Subcontractual Relations.

Subject to the terms of this Agreement, Contractor may utilize Subcontractors to perform portions of the Work.

#### 21.2 Subcontracts.

Any portion of the Work to be performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor shall be performed pursuant to an appropriate written subcontract between Contractor and the Subcontractor ("Subcontract"). Contractor may employ Subcontractors in connection with the Work only upon prior written approval by Exelon. Exelon may withhold any such permission in its sole discretion and in any event if the Subcontract does not provide to Exelon's satisfaction for the confidentiality of the Confidential Information and the assignment to Contractor or Exelon of all rights in the Work. Any such agreement shall identify Exelon by name as a "third-party beneficiary." Any Subcontract between Contractor and Subcontractors, and between Subcontractors and other Subcontractors, shall provide that the Contract Documents form a part of any such Subcontract. Contractor shall require in its Subcontracts that Contractor and Subcontractor shall assume towards each other the same rights and duties Exelon and Contractor assume toward each other under this Agreement. Prior to the execution of a Subcontract, Contractor shall make available to each proposed Subcontractor a copy of the Contract Documents. Each Subcontractor similarly shall make copies of the Contract Documents available to its subcontractors. No Subcontract shall relieve Contractor of its obligations under the Contract Documents.

#### 21.3 Assignment of Subcontracts.

Each Subcontract shall provide for the assignment of the Subcontract to Exelon at Exelon's election upon termination of this Agreement or a Purchase Order by Exelon. Such assignment shall provide that if Exelon fulfills Contractor's obligations to Subcontractor, then Subcontractor will perform the Subcontract on behalf of Exelon, its successors and assigns.

#### 21.4 Contractor's Payments to Subcontractors.

Contractor shall pay each Subcontractor promptly upon receipt of payment from Exelon or as provided in the Subcontract. Exelon has no obligation to pay Subcontractors or to ensure Contractor pays Subcontractors.

# 21.5 <u>Disputes with Subcontractors.</u>

Contractor shall inform Exelon of any material dispute arising between Contractor and any of its Subcontractors or between any Subcontractor and another Subcontractor. Contractor shall use its best efforts to avoid disputes regarding the Work and shall resolve such disputes as they arise. Contractor shall comply with <u>Article 19</u> regarding any Subcontractor labor disputes.

#### 21.6 Compliance with Laws.

Contractor shall cause any and all of its Subcontractors to comply with all applicable Laws in the performance of the Work hereunder.

# ARTICLE 22. SAFETY, SECURITY AND ENVIRONMENTAL REQUIREMENTS; COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

#### 22.1 Knowledge of Existing Conditions and Applicable Laws.

Contractor shall be deemed to have examined the Site involved in performing the Work and to have secured full knowledge of all conditions under which the Work is to be executed and completed, including soil conditions, including any and all physical parameters necessary to build any structures, and groundwater conditions, including estimates of flow direction and volume, the nature, location, and type of contamination likely to be encountered, the location of any and all above or below ground utilities, approaches to the Sites and the space available for work areas, storage and temporary buildings. Contractor understands and acknowledges that the Work performed hereunder may involve hazardous or toxic substance(s)/waste(s) and Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws related thereto. Contractor understands the potential hazards to persons, property and the environment associated with the Work and Contractor knowingly and voluntarily assumes all risk of injury and damage to Contractor, its employees and property caused by exposure to such hazardous substances, constituents, or contaminants while at the Site. Contractor agrees to advise fully all of its employees, agents, Subcontractors, and others working for Contractor at the Site, of the risks and all necessary environmental, safety, and health procedures required by Governmental Authorities. Further, Contractor shall continuously inspect the Work to identify any unsafe conditions and shall promptly take action to correct any condition which presents such a risk. Contractor warrants that it is technically, physically, financially, and legally ready, willing, and able to perform the Work hereunder and that it is familiar with and knowledgeable about the applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws to the extent necessary to carry out its duties in a professional, complete and competent manner.

#### 22.2 Safety.

- 22.2.1 If Contractor has been designated by Exelon as a Designated Safety Contractor, then Contractor shall comply with the Exelon Safety Policy training requirements as provided to Contractor by Exelon.
- 22.2.2 Contractor shall be responsible for safety with respect to Contractor's Work at the Site and shall initiate and maintain an overall safety program for each Specific Project (the "Contractor's Safety Program"). In order to protect persons and property from damage, injury, or loss, Contractor shall comply with, and cause all others performing any portion of the Work to comply with, all applicable Safety Laws, or Exelon's safety requirements, whichever is more stringent. Contractor shall review and monitor the safety programs of Subcontractors to confirm that such safety programs are consistent with Contractor's Safety Program. Exelon shall not be in charge of, or in any way responsible for Contractor's Safety Program. Contractor shall promptly notify Exelon, in writing, of any material changes in Contractor's Safety Program or if Contractor discovers any conflicts between Exelon's and OSHA's safety requirements. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for ensuring safety and protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work, including warranty Work after final payment, is completed.
- 22.2.3 Contractor shall take all reasonable precautions for the safety of, and shall provide all reasonable protection to prevent damage, injury, or loss to: (i) All persons on the Specific Project and all other persons who may be affected thereby; (ii) the Work and all Material to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site, under the

care, custody, or control of Contractor or any of its Subcontractors; and (iii) other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including Exelon's existing facility (if any).

- 22.2.4 Contractor shall erect and maintain, as required by existing conditions and progress of the Work, all reasonable safeguards for safety and protection, including posting danger signs and other warnings against hazards and notifying owners and users of adjacent utilities.
- 22.2.5 Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of underground facilities and utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property.
- 22.2.6 Contractor shall designate a responsible member of its organization at each Site whose duty shall include efforts to enforce Contractor's Safety Program. This person shall be Contractor's Designated Representative unless otherwise designated by Contractor in writing to Exelon.
- 22.2.7 Contractor shall notify Exelon and post appropriate signs when the Work is going to affect Exelon's operations or employees.

#### 22.3 Security.

- 22.3.1 Contractor shall comply with Exelon's regulations in effect at any time governing the admittance of Contractor's employees to the Site and their identification while there.
- 22.3.2 Contractor shall take precautions acceptable to Exelon that will render all portions of the Work and the Site secure in every material respect, decrease the likelihood of accidents from any cause, and avoid vandalism and other contingencies which are liable to delay the Work or give rise to any claims or liabilities. Contractor shall be responsible for compliance with those requirements. Contractor shall be responsible for all fines or penalties assessed due to Contractor's failure to comply with applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws, including any fines or penalties assessed against Exelon. Contractor shall indemnify and hold Exelon Parties harmless from any claim, liability, loss, or expense (including reasonable attorneys' fees and court costs) resulting from Contractor's failure (or that of its employees, agents, or Subcontractors) to comply with applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws. Contractor shall furnish and install all necessary facilities to provide safe means of access to all locations where Work is being performed. Contractor is responsible for receiving, storing, and securing all materials necessary to complete the Specific Project that are delivered to the Site.

# 22.4 Reports of Accidents.

Contractor shall report promptly to Exelon any accident or unusual occurrence during performance of the Work, including personal injury or death to any employee or any member of the public, or any damage to any of Exelon's property, the Site, or adjacent property. Reports of personal injury or death to any person shall be made verbally within three (3) hours to Exelon's Designated Representative. Contractor shall submit a copy of all accident reports to Exelon's Designated Representative within twenty-four (24) hours after an accident. Upon discovery of the occurrence of any event that may constitute an emergency situation or an immediate endangerment to public health, welfare, or the environment, Contractor shall immediately verbally notify all parties required by Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws, including the National Response Center, and shall also immediately notify (but in any event no later than eight (8) hours after discovery of the event) Exelon's Designated Representative. In the event Exelon's Designated Representative is unavailable, and in any event, Contractor shall provide written notice to Exelon to be received no later than twenty-four (24) hours after the occurrence or discovery of the event. The written notice shall include a detailed description of the event, including the time and location at which the event occurred or was discovered, and any known causes of the event, any actions taken, or to be taken, to stop or mitigate the event.

## 22.5 <u>Environmental Requirements.</u>

- 22.5.1 All notifications regarding environmental requirements should be sent immediately to Exelon's Designated Representative.
- 22.5.2 If Contractor has been designated by Exelon as a Designated Environmental Contractor, then Contractor shall comply with the Exelon Environment Policy training requirements as provided to Contractor by Exelon.
- 22.5.3 Contractor shall furnish Exelon a complete list of all Hazardous Substances and all petroleum products, whether or not excluded from the definition of Hazardous Substances in CERCLA, contained in any Material brought onto the Site in connection with the Work and the amounts thereof. To the extent applicable, for all such Hazardous Substances, Contractor shall supply Exelon with warning labels and instructional material appropriate to warn persons coming in contact therewith of the hazard and its effects. Contractor shall, when available, recommend use of alternative non-hazardous and recycled/recyclable materials.
- 22.5.4 In the event that Contractor or others performing any portion of the Work encounter in the soil, air, or water at the Site, materials reasonably believed to be or contain "Hazardous Constituents," as that term and its derivatives are defined under Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws, including those wastes and substances which are brought to the Site by Contractor, in levels in excess of any applicable standards set forth under the Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws, Contractor shall immediately stop the Work in the area affected and report the condition to Exelon's Designated Representative and confirm such report within twenty-four (24) hours in writing. Contractor shall take reasonable precautions to prevent or contain the release, movement, spread, or disturbance of such Hazardous Constituents and to protect persons and property and shall notify Exelon immediately of such actions.
- 22.5.5 Contractor shall not bring, nor permit Subcontractors, or others performing the Work to bring onto the Site any Hazardous Constituents except as specified in, or permitted by, the Contract Documents. If the Work requires the transfer to Exelon by

Contractor of any chemical substance or mixture, or any material which may generate or release a chemical substance or hazardous material, Contractor shall provide, before or with each such transfer, a Material Safety Data Sheet (OSHA Form 20 or equivalent ("MSDS")) and container labels, which include current, accurate, and complete information relating to product hazards and precautions for safe use. Should Hazardous Constituents be specified in the Contract Documents, a copy of the MSDS must remain with the material at the Site for the duration of the Work. Any excess or surplus Hazardous Constituents which Contractor or a Subcontractor brings to the Site shall be disposed of as soon as possible by Contractor in accordance with all applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws and the requirements of the Contract Documents. Contractor shall take precautions to prevent accidental releases or spills of material, including chemicals, petroleum products, gases, and litter. Contractor shall report promptly to Exelon's Designated Representative any accidental spills or releases of any Hazardous Substances or Hazardous Constituents and any petroleum products.

22.5.6 All Hazardous Constituents which must be disposed of or treated, stored, or removed from the Site, shall be collected, handled, transported, treated, stored, disposed of, or otherwise remediated in accordance with all Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws and the Contract Documents and procedures approved in advance by Exelon and delivered to a disposal site or other facility, acceptable to Exelon, at Exelon's sole discretion. In the event that the Hazardous Constituents existed at the Site prior to the commencement of the Work, and unless Exelon has retained Contractor to perform as the Work the collection, handling, transportation, treatment, storage and disposal of such Hazardous Constituents, Exelon shall be responsible for arranging for the collection, handling, transportation, treatment, storage, and disposal of such Hazardous Constituents in accordance with Exelon's procedures and the Law. In the event that Exelon has retained Contractor to collect, handle, transport, treat, store, and dispose of such Hazardous Constituents as the Work, or in the event that the Hazardous Constituents were introduced at the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, or any other person or entity performing any portion of the Work, Contractor shall collect, handle, transport, treat, store, and dispose of such Hazardous Constituents in accordance with such Exelon procedures and Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws. Contractor shall perform the Work to minimize improper activities by Subcontractors, and any other person performing any portion of the Work, in connection with any Hazardous Constituents. Contractor shall coordinate the Work with the entities that collect, handle, transport, treat, store, and dispose of such Hazardous Constituents. Copies of all waste manifests for waste to be disposed of by Contractor shall be furnished to Exelon.

22.5.7 Contractor shall not under any circumstances apply to, or enter into negotiations with, any Governmental Authority for acceptance of variations from or revisions to Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws relating to this Agreement or a Purchase Order or to the performance thereof, without Exelon's prior written consent.

#### 22.6 Hazardous Substances and Toxic Materials.

Contractor represents and warrants that it understands and accepts the currently known and potentially hazardous risks which may be presented to human beings, property, and the environment by potentially Hazardous Substances or toxic materials at or near the Site and agrees that it shall inform its officers, directors, employees, agents, consultants, and Subcontractors, and all other parties which may come into contact with hazardous substances or toxic material(s) as a result of Contractor's performance or failure to perform

hereunder, of the nature of such materials and the health or environmental risk(s) associated therewith. Contractor shall perform the Work in such a manner as to ensure that all potentially hazardous materials will be removed and/or treated in such a manner which causes no contamination of the facility at which the Work is provided, endangers none of the workers performing the Work, and creates no short or long term threat to the health of other persons or the environment.

# ARTICLE 23. WASTE MATERIALS ASSOCIATED WITH WORK

# 23.1 <u>Disposal Facilities.</u>

Contractor shall handle any waste materials generated in the performance of the Work in full compliance with all applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws and all Exelon policies and procedures. Contractor shall use only disposal facilities which have proper permits and are in full compliance with all Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws. Contractor shall promptly notify Exelon in the event any disposal facility being used by Contractor loses its permitted status during the term of this Agreement, and Contractor will immediately discontinue use of the facility for the disposal of such waste. Exelon has the right to reject, for any reason, Contractor's use of any particular disposal facility.

## 23.2 Environmental Records/Waste Manifests.

Contractor shall only transport waste materials from the Site to an off-site facility (or facilities) for treatment and/or disposal which has been issued, at the time of treatment and/or disposal of waste materials from the Site, all permits, licenses, certificates, or approvals, required by valid and applicable statutes, ordinances, orders, rules, and regulations of the federal, state and local governments in which such facility is located, necessary to allow such facility to accept, store, treat, process, and dispose of the waste materials in question. Contractor shall handle and preserve all waste material samples, cuttings, or hazardous substances taken for analysis or other like reasons in a manner consistent with the level of care and skill exercised by other contractors under similar circumstances at the time the samples are obtained.

## 23.3 Hazardous Waste Vendors.

Contractor shall prepare contingency plans and obtain satisfactory vendors to handle, treat, and/or dispose of hazardous substances encountered during the Work when such hazardous substances are required by applicable Health and Safety Laws and Environmental Laws and the Contract Documents to be handled, treated, and/or disposed off-site.

# 23.4 <u>Use of Laboratories.</u>

Unless otherwise required by Exelon, Contractor shall use only certified laboratory technicians and laboratories accredited by the American Industrial Hygiene Association in performing all laboratory Work required pursuant to the Contract Documents.

#### 23.5 Recycling Material.

Contractor shall inform Exelon's Designated Representative of programs that Contractor provides for reusing and/or recycling Material, including waste from packaging and containers, used chemicals and equipment. Exelon, at its sole discretion, may direct Contractor to take back used material, packaging, and/or containers for reuse or recycling, in accordance with such Contractor's program. Any cost adjustments associated with the

reuse or recycling of Material shall be identified in the Purchase Order.

# ARTICLE 24. AGENCY PROVISION FOR MANIFESTS

#### 24.1 Agency.

Except as Exelon may instruct Contractor in writing to the contrary and subject to the provisions of Section 24.2.2, Contractor has specific written authority to act on Exelon's behalf with respect to waste manifests, as those manifests may be necessary to transport or dispose of waste materials at or from the Site. The authority granted herein shall be solely for the purposes of signing industrial or hazardous waste manifests required by Governmental Authorities for materials resulting from the Work at the Site during the term of this Agreement. Contractor shall sign each such manifest as "the agent of Exelon." No other agency relationship shall be created by this Agreement.

## 24.2 <u>Generator Identification.</u>

- 24.2.1 Subject to the provisions of <u>Section 25.2.2</u>, Exelon agrees that any waste manifest that Contractor is authorized hereunder to sign will utilize Exelon's U.S. Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") Generator Identification Number, if required.
- 24.2.2 Contractor agrees to use its own EPA Generator Identification Number, if required, for any waste manifest involving the removal of Hazardous Constituents introduced at the Site by Contractor.

# 24.3 No CERCLA Liability.

Subject to the provisions of <u>Section 24.2.2</u>, each of the parties agrees that the agency relationship created under this <u>Article 24</u> does not constitute an agreement to arrange for transport, treatment, or disposal of hazardous substances under Section 107 of CERCLA, or any state analog thereof, as amended.

# 24.4 <u>Limited Indemnity.</u>

Subject to the provisions of Section 24.2.2, with the exception of Contractor's gross negligence or willful misconduct, for purposes of this Article 24 only and without modifying Contractor's indemnity obligations under this Agreement, Exelon shall defend and indemnify Contractor against and for any claim based upon CERCLA or any state analog thereof to the extent arising from Contractor's signing, within the scope and authority of this Article 24, of waste manifests on behalf of Exelon, which obligation shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

# ARTICLE 25. DOCUMENTATION, PROPRIETARY INFORMATION AND WORK PRODUCT

# 25.1 <u>Documentation; Ownership by Exelon.</u>

Contractor shall provide Exelon with all information and documentation (which includes drawings, reports, and designs) within Contractor's Scope of Work and which is required by Exelon for the design, construction, licensing, quality assurance, operation, or maintenance of the Work or of the facility for which the Work is intended (collectively, "Work Product"). The Work Product shall be the sole and exclusive property of Exelon. Contractor shall promptly provide to Exelon all such information and other materials relating to the Work that Exelon may request in connection with any filing or other submission Exelon is making with any

Governmental Authority, and Contractor may disclose all such information to such Governmental Authority as Exelon deems to be necessary or appropriate. In addition, Contractor shall cooperate with Exelon as requested by Exelon with respect to such filings or submissions. Notwithstanding anything set forth herein to the contrary, Contractor's generalized ideas, concepts, know-how, tools, models, methodologies and techniques utilized or developed prior to the effective date of this Agreement or developed in the course of this Agreement for Work being provided to a Person other than Exelon (except as otherwise provided in this Agreement or a Purchase Order) are not deemed "Work Product" and belong to Contractor ("Contractor's Proprietary Information"). Except as provided in Section 25.5, Exelon shall receive no right or interest in and to Contractor's Proprietary Information or any proprietary information of a Subcontractor under this Agreement. Contractor agrees to disclose to Exelon the existence of any Work Product of which Exelon would not otherwise be aware promptly upon its creation.

# 25.2 Exelon's Use of Contractor Information.

Exelon shall not be prohibited from disclosure or use of proprietary or confidential information or documents relating to the Work, or maintenance and service work related to the Work, which are required by Exelon in order to permit Exelon to secure or maintain in effect any license or permit for the Site or facility for which the Work is intended from any Governmental Authority, or otherwise to use or obtain the full benefits of the Work.

## 25.3 Contractor Use of Exelon Information.

Except as may be required by Contractor for the performance of its obligations under this Agreement, Exelon is not obligated under the terms of this Agreement to provide Contractor with any information that Exelon considers proprietary. If Exelon transmits any information to Contractor that Exelon considers proprietary, such information is deemed Confidential Information in accordance with Article 27. Contractor shall use that proprietary information, and any other information that Contractor knows or has reason to know is proprietary or confidential to Exelon, exclusively in connection with the Work and shall not use, publish or otherwise disclose it to any third-party. Contractor shall not use, publish or otherwise reproduce any logo or brand of Exelon or use or represent any endorsement by Exelon without the prior written consent of Exelon.

#### 25.4 Assignment of Work Product.

Contractor agrees to assign and hereby does assign to Exelon the sole and exclusive right, title and interest in all Work Product, including any and all patent, copyright (including "works made for hire"), trade secret and other interests of any nature whatsoever. Contractor shall execute and deliver to Exelon, and shall cause its employees to execute and deliver to Exelon, any and all documents that Exelon may reasonably request to convey to Exelon any interest Contractor or its employees may have in any Work Product, or that are otherwise necessary to protect and perfect Exelon's interest in such Work Product. Contractor shall take and cause its employees and its Subcontractors and their employees to take such other actions as Exelon may reasonably request to perfect and protect Exelon's interest in any Work Product. Contractor shall be compensated at the hourly rate last in effect under this Agreement for any time expended in connection with assistance rendered by its personnel under this Section 25.4.

#### 25.5 License to Use.

Unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Exelon, in the event and to the extent that any of the Work Product produced by Contractor contains any Contractor Proprietary Information, Contractor hereby grants to Exelon an irrevocable, perpetual, paid-up, non-exclusive, royalty-free, world-wide license to use, produce, reproduce, display, perform, distribute copies of, execute, publish, transmit and prepare derivative works based upon Contractor Proprietary Information as embodied in the Work Product, to authorize others to do any of the

foregoing and to otherwise fully enjoy any or all such Contractor Proprietary Information.

#### 25.6 Disclosure of Contractor's Intellectual Property

Contingent upon executing a mutually agreeable nondisclosure agreement, Contractor shall make available to Exelon intellectual property of Contractor describing the construction, operation and/or design of the Material furnished to Exelon under this Agreement ("Material Information"). Exelon and Contractor agree that this Material Information provided will only be for Exelon's internal access and use but may be provided to a third party (ies) engaged by Exelon to, without limitation hereby, assist with use of or to provide service to Exelon for or upon the Material. Any third party having access to such Information shall agree in writing to be bound to the nondisclosure and use provisions substantially similar in all material respects to those agreed to by Contractor and Exelon.

# ARTICLE 26. CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION

# 26.1 <u>Definition.</u>

The term "Confidential Information" shall mean all information or enhancements which relate to past, present, and future research, development, and business activities of Exelon and its Affiliates, including inventions, discoveries, formulas, processes, devices, methods, compositions, compilations, system plans, flow charts, source codes, algorithms, procedures, data and other proprietary information of Exelon, including, without limitation, "Confidential Customer Information" as hereinafter defined.

IF CONTRACTOR WILL HAVE ACCESS TO PERSONAL IDENTIFYING INFORMATION OF ANY TYPE OR KIND OF AN EXELON CUSTOMER OR EMPLOYEE, CONTRACTOR SHALL IMMEDIATELY CONTACT EXELON'S SUPPLY REPRESENTATIVE, WHO SHALL CONSULT WITH EXELON'S LEGAL DEPARTMENT TO INCORPORATE INTO THIS AGREEMENT ADDITIONAL PROTECTIONS FOR SUCH INFORMATION.

#### 26.2 Exclusions.

Confidential Information shall not include:

- 26.2.1 Information lawfully known to Contractor prior to the performance of such Work other than through other work with or for Exelon or its Affiliates; or
- 26.2.2 Information that is publicly disclosed through no act of Contractor, Subcontractors or any of their respective employees, either prior or subsequent to Exelon's disclosures of such information to Contractor.

# 26.3 <u>Contractor's Obligations.</u>

During the term of this Agreement and thereafter, except as Exelon may authorize in writing, Contractor shall and shall cause its employees and Subcontractors to:

26.3.1 Treat and cause to be treated as confidential all Confidential Information;

- 26.3.2 Use Confidential Information only in connection with the performance of Work pursuant to this Agreement or the Purchase Order for a Specific Project;
- 26.3.3 Make copies of any tangible embodiment of Confidential Information only as necessary for the performance of such Work;
- 26.3.4 Remove any tangible embodiment of Confidential Information from the premises of Exelon only with the express written permission of Exelon; and
- 26.3.5 Return any and all tangible embodiments of Confidential Information to Exelon promptly following the request of Exelon, and in any event upon completion of Work pursuant to this Agreement or the Purchase Order.

## 26.4 Confidential Customer Information.

- 26.4.1 "Confidential Customer Information" shall mean any and all information about Exelon customers obtained by Contractor or its employees in the course of performing this Agreement, including, but not limited to, account numbers, names, social security numbers and other identification numbers/letters, service addresses, billing and financial information, capacity data, usage, rates, customer credit information, pricing information, payment methods, or potential termination of service.
- 26.4.2 Contractor hereby acknowledges that all Confidential Customer Information which has or will come into Contractor's possession or knowledge, in connection with this Agreement and any amendment or addendum hereto or the performance hereof, consists of confidential information, use of which by or disclosure or which to third parties will be damaging to Exelon customers and to Exelon. Contractor therefore agrees to hold such Confidential Customer Information in the strictest confidence, not to make use thereof other than for the performance of this Agreement, to release it only to employees requiring such information and not to release or disclose it to any other party. Contractor shall make their employees and subcontractors aware of their duty and responsibility to refrain from any unauthorized use or disclosure of Confidential Customer Information and Contractor shall be liable for any alleged breach of its confidentiality obligations by its employees or subcontractors. All of the above restrictions and liabilities shall survive any termination of the Agreement.

#### 26.5 Disclosure Pursuant to Court Order.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, Contractor may disclose Confidential Information to the extent that disclosure is required by a Governmental Authority of competent jurisdiction, provided that Contractor shall provide notice to Exelon of the request for such disclosure promptly upon receiving it and that Contractor shall fully cooperate with Exelon in any effort by Exelon to secure a protective order against such disclosure.

# 26.6 <u>Irreparable Harm.</u>

Contractor acknowledges that the breach of any of the covenants contained in this <u>Article 27</u> will result in irreparable harm and continuing damages to Exelon and Exelon's business, and that Exelon's remedy at law for any such breach or threatened breach would be inadequate. Accordingly, in addition to such remedies as may be available to Exelon at law or in equity in the event of any such breach, any court of competent

jurisdiction may issue an injunction (both preliminary and permanent), without bond, enjoining and restricting the breach or threatened breach of any such covenant, including an injunction restraining Contractor from disclosing, in whole or in part, any Confidential Information. Contractor shall pay all of Exelon's costs and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and accountants' fees, incurred in enforcing such covenants.

#### 26.7 Ownership of Confidential Information.

Exelon shall be the owner of all Confidential Information that is developed, created, conceived, reduced to practice, or authored by Exelon or Contractor or jointly by Exelon and Contractor during the course of the performance of the Work.

# ARTICLE 27. DISPUTE RESOLUTION

## 27.1 <u>Step Negotiations.</u>

The parties shall attempt in good faith to resolve all disputes under the Contract Documents ("Disputes") promptly by negotiation as follows. Any party may give the other party written notice of any Dispute not resolved in the normal course of business. Executives of both parties at levels one level above the individuals who have previously been principally involved in the Dispute shall meet at a mutually acceptable time and place within 10 days after delivery of such notice, and thereafter as often as they reasonably deem necessary, to exchange relevant information and to attempt to resolve the Dispute. If the matter has not been resolved within 30 days from the referral of the Dispute to senior executives or if no meeting of senior executives has taken place within 15 days after such referral, either party may initiate such legal action as it deems appropriate. If a negotiator intends to be accompanied at a meeting by an attorney, the other negotiator shall be given at least 3 Days notice of such intention and may also be accompanied by an attorney. All negotiations pursuant to this Section 27.1 are confidential and protected from subsequent testimonial disclosures, and shall be treated as compromise and settlement negotiations for purposes of the Federal Rules of Evidence and state rules of evidence.

## Work to Continue.

In the case of any Dispute, Contractor shall continue to perform the Work pending final determination of the Dispute, and Exelon shall continue to make payments to Contractor in accordance with the Agreement for those portions of the Work completed that are not the subject of Dispute.

# ARTICLE 28. MISCELLANEOUS

# 28.1 Terms and Conditions.

All Services shall be delivered or performed in accordance with the Contract Documents.

# 28.2 <u>Complete Agreement.</u>

This Agreement, together with the attached Exhibit(s) and Schedule(s), the Purchase Order(s) or similar writings issued by Exelon to Contractor relating to this Agreement, any other specifications, drawings, or other documents specifically referenced in any of the foregoing sets forth the entire understanding of the parties, and supersedes any and all prior agreements, arrangements, or understandings, relating to the subject matter hereof.

#### 28.3 Notices.

Any notice pertaining to the Work performed or a Purchase Order shall be in writing (unless in an emergency and then promptly thereafter in writing) and sent via facsimile transmittal, registered or certified mail (postage prepaid), or by commercial overnight courier, to Exelon's Designated Representative or Contractor's Designated Representative as appropriate, at their respective addresses appearing in the Purchase Order, or if no Purchase Order has been issued, to the party designated in this Agreement. Notices shall be effective only when received.

## 28.4 Captions.

Captions used herein and in the attached Exhibit(s) and Schedule(s) and the other Contract Documents, are for the convenience of the parties and shall not be used in construing the meaning of this Agreement.

# 28.5 <u>Binding Effect; Execution; Counterparts.</u>

The execution, delivery and performance by the parties of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate actions of the parties. This Agreement shall not be binding or effective until properly executed by each of the parties hereto. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be deemed to be an original and all of which shall constitute one and the same Agreement, and it shall not be necessary in making proof of this Agreement to produce or account for more than one such fully executed counterpart.

## 28.6 Survivability.

The provisions of the Contract Documents, and rights and obligations therein and in this Agreement, including with respect to indemnification, limits of liability, intellectual property and confidentiality, shall survive expiration (by performance) or termination of this Agreement or a Purchase Order and shall survive indefinitely, except to the extent that such provision by its express terms ends sooner.

# 28.7 No Third-Party Beneficiaries.

No provision of this Agreement is intended or shall be construed to be for the benefit of any third-party (other than Exelon Parties in connection with Contractor's indemnification obligations hereunder and a joint owner of a plant or facility, whether as a tenant-in-common or otherwise, for which the Work is intended).

# 28.8 <u>Publicity</u>.

With the sole exception of publication of such information within Contractor's corporate entity and subject to the Confidentiality provisions of this Agreement, Contractor shall not refer to Exelon or any company affiliated with Exelon in any advertising or other publication in connection with Work performed by Contractor, without the prior written approval of Exelon. Contractor shall not, either directly or indirectly, publish or disclose any photographs, images, logos, copyrighted or trademark protected information of Exelon, the Exelon Affiliates or their subsidiaries; or use such Information for the benefit of itself or any other person without the prior written consent of Exelon.

## 28.9 Assignment.

Subject to the provisions of this Agreement, Contractor shall not assign its interest (including any interest in or claim to monies owed) in this Agreement or a Purchase Order, or delegate any obligation under this Agreement or a Purchase Order, without the prior written consent of Exelon. An assignment shall include any transfer of a majority interest in Contractor by merger or otherwise. Any attempted assignment or delegation by Contractor shall be wholly void and totally ineffective for all purposes. No assignment or delegation made by Contractor

with the consent of Exelon shall relieve Contractor of any of its obligations under this Agreement. Exelon reserves the right, without the consent of Contractor, to assign this Agreement or any Purchase Order, in whole or in part, to a third-party to be selected by Exelon.

### 28.10 Choice of Law; Interpretation; Severability.

This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted, without giving effect to principles of conflict of law, in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania unless (i) Commonwealth Edison is the contracting party under the Purchase Order giving rise to the claim, in which case this Agreement, as it relates to that Purchase Order, shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of Illinois, or (ii) the Specific Project involves construction, in which case this Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the state where the Site is located. The provisions of this Agreement, as it relates to that Specific Project, shall be interpreted where possible in a manner to sustain their legality and enforceability. The unenforceability of any provision of this Agreement in a specific situation shall not affect the enforceability of that provision in another situation or the remaining provisions of this Agreement. Unless the context of the Contract Documents clearly requires otherwise, (i) "including" and "include" have the inclusive meaning frequently identified with the phrase "but not limited to" and (ii) references to the plural include the singular, the singular the plural, the part, the whole.

## 28.11 Amendments.

The terms of this Agreement shall be modified only by a written amendment. An amendment is a written document signed by an authorized representative of each party, which authorizes a change in this Agreement. No purported oral modification, waiver, or rescission of this Agreement by an employee or agent of Exelon shall operate as a modification, waiver, or rescission of any of the provisions of this Agreement. No course of prior dealing, usage of trade and course of performance shall be used to modify, supplement, or explain any terms of this Agreement. No waiver of any provision of this Agreement shall be binding on Exelon unless set forth in a writing signed by an authorized agent of Exelon. No Affiliate shall be bound by an amendment executed by any other Affiliate.

## 28.12 <u>Bankruptcy or Insolvency.</u>

Contractor shall promptly notify Exelon in writing of the filing of any voluntary or involuntary petition for bankruptcy and/or of any insolvency of Contractor or any of its Subcontractors. No Purchase Order shall be deemed an asset of Contractor.

#### 28.13 Audit.

Purchase Orders, all payments received pursuant to such Purchase Orders, and Contractor's Work and workplace area and related offices shall be subject to audit and inspection by Exelon or any of its authorized representatives acting on Exelon's behalf. Contractor shall comply with all reasonable requests by Exelon to make available books and records necessary to substantiate Contractor's charges and invoices for reimbursement. Such records shall include, without limitation hereby: all invoices billed to Exelon; payroll records, timesheets and canceled payroll checks; third party invoices for purchases; paid invoices and canceled checks for purchased materials, subcontractor and third-party charges; records relating to air freight and ground transportation. Contractor shall also include in all Subcontracts issued in conjunction with any Purchase Order the right of Contractor and/or Exelon to audit the records of the Subcontractor. This Section 28.13 shall survive termination of the Purchase Orders for Specific Projects for a period of 2 years, or the warranty period, whichever is longer. Additionally, an audit may be conducted on any other records, such as environmental, safety, security or such other records as are necessary to ensure compliance with the Contract Documents. The

parties agree that each shall bear its own internal and external costs incurred in conducting and supporting the audit process, except that all Contractor documents to be reviewed by Exelon will be copied by Exelon or Contractor at Contractor's expense.

## 28.14 Non-Waiver.

The failure of Exelon to insist upon strict performance by Contractor or Exelon's failure or delay in exercising any rights or remedies provided in this Agreement or by law shall not be deemed or construed as a waiver of any claims. No waiver by Exelon of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall constitute or be construed as a waiver of any other breach or of that provision. No payment or certificate, final or otherwise, nor the acceptance of any design, shall be construed as (1) an acceptance of defective Work, (2) relieving Contractor of its obligations to make good any defects or consequences for which Contractor may be responsible, or (iii) a waiver of any obligations of Contractor under this Agreement.

# 28.15 <u>Cumulative Remedies.</u>

Each of Exelon's rights and remedies under this Agreement shall be cumulative and additional to any other or further rights or remedies provided in law or equity or otherwise. Exelon shall specifically retain all rights of legal action in tort under this Agreement on all issues relating to contribution, insurance coverage, and contractual indemnity.

#### 28.16 Domain Names

Contractor shall not, either directly or indirectly, claim, record, purchase or otherwise establish any right of ownership or interest in any domain name or other registry of any type or kind using, referencing or incorporating the name, logos or trademarks of Exelon, the Exelon Affiliates or their subsidiaries.

# 28.17 <u>Nondiscrimination and Affirmative Action.</u>

Contractor shall, unless exempt, comply with the federal regulations pertaining to nondiscrimination and affirmative action (generally part 60-1 of Title 41 of the Code of Federal Regulations), including the following: (i) Affirmative Action Compliance Program (41 CFR 60-1.40); (ii) Affirmative Action - Disabled Veterans and Veterans of the Vietnam Era (41 CFR 60-250.4); (iii) Affirmative Action - Handicapped Workers (41 CFR 60-741.4); (iv) Equal Opportunity (41 CFR 60-1.4); (v) Employer Information Report SF-100, annual filing (41 CFR 60-1.7); (vi) Fair Labor Standards Act of 1938, as amended; (vii) Prohibition of Segregated Facilities (41 CFR 60-1.8); (viii) Small Business Concerns, Small Disadvantaged Business Concerns, and Women Owned Business Concerns (48 CFR Chapter 1, Subpart 19.7); and (ix) union-related posting and contract clause requirements under Executive Order 13201 (29 CFR, part 470). Contractor shall also comply, unless exempt, with any applicable state laws pertaining to nondiscrimination and affirmative action.

## 28.18 Diversity Supplier Spend.

Exelon is actively committed to supporting Diversity Suppliers as defined in Exelon Procedure No. SM-AC-4001, as amended from time to time. In support of Exelon's commitment, Contractor will make certain required expenditures with Diversity Suppliers as set forth in a Purchase Order or other writing from Exelon to Contractor. Contractor shall report its expenditures with Diversity Suppliers on a monthly basis unless another period is negotiated by the parties and set forth in the Purchase Order. Contractor shall provide this reporting information by completing the "2<sup>nd</sup> Tier Diversity Reporting Web form" located on Exelon's Supplier Diversity Website <a href="http://www.exeloncorp.com/supply/eed/tier2">http://www.exeloncorp.com/supply/eed/tier2</a> report/tier2 report.shtml . Contractor can

obtain a user-id and password for the 2<sup>nd</sup> Tier Diversity Reporting Website by contacting the Supplier Diversity Office at 215-841-5746. All submitted Diversity Suppliers must be supported by evidence of certification and Exelon's 2<sup>nd</sup> Tier Direct/Indirect Profile Form for consideration as 2<sup>nd</sup> Tier Diversity participation. Exelon recognizes a number of organizational certifications, including the following: Chicago Minority Business Development Council (MBE); Woman's Business Development Center (WBE); Illinois Department of Transportation (MBE/WBE); City of Chicago (MBE/WBE); WMBE Clearinghouse (MBE/WBE); Minority Supplier Development Council of PA, NJ and DE; Women's Business Enterprise Council of PA, NJ and DE; Minority Business Enterprise Council - City of Philadelphia; Bureau of Contract Administration and Business Development - Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

Recognition for certifications held by any other Diversity Supplier accreditation organization must be submitted to Exelon's Diversity Manager for approval.



IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused their duly authorized representatives to sign this Agreement effective as of the Date on the cover page.

# [Insert the EXELON entity],

acting by and through its agent,

<b>Exelon Business Services Company, LLC</b>	[Insert Name of Contractor]
By:	By:
(Type or print name)	(Type or print name)
Title:	Title:
Address for Notices issued pursuant to this Agreement or prior to the execution of a Purchase Order for a Specific Project	Address for Notices issued pursuant to this Agreement or prior to the execution of a Purchase Order for a Specific Project
Attn:	Attn:
Facsimile No	Facsimile No

# EXHIBIT A EXELON AFFILIATES

**Exelon Business Services Company** 

**Exelon Generation Company, LLC** 

**Exelon Enterprises Company, LLC (and its subsidiaries)** 

**PECO Energy Company** 

**Commonwealth Edison Company** 

# **EXHIBIT B**

# SCOPE OF WORK FOR SPECIFIC PROJECTS

# **SERVICES (Describe Scope):**

# <u>LIST OF CONTRACT DOCUMENTS FOR SPECIFIC PROJECT:</u>

the parties; Purchase Order for a Specific Project,	and any written Amendments which may be agreed to by including the Project Schedule, or other Exhibits; Special Contractor Specifications; Exelon's Request for Proposal (if
LIQUIDATED DAMAGES:	
anticipated facts and circumstances to ascertain a Contractor delay without basis under this Agre Completion of this Specific Project identified in Project and accordingly, the parties hereby agree the Work in accordance with the Purchase Order or may elect to recover from Contractor as liquidate other rights and remedies under this Agreement or of \$ per day for each day betwee date Contractor or another Person on behalf of I Specific Project. It is acknowledged and agreed be Order relate solely to Contractor's delay in achieving other obligation or duty of Contractor.	ficult and impracticable under the presently known and and fix the actual damages Exelon would suffer should the purchase Order in achieving Substantial the Purchase Order or Project Schedule for this Specific that if Contractor fails to achieve Substantial Completion of the Project Schedule for this Specific Project, then Exelon and damages for such delay, without prejudice to Exelon's the Purchase Order or at Law and not as a penalty, the sum the scheduled date of Substantial Completion and the Exelon actually achieves Substantial Completion of this by the parties that the liquidated damages in this Purchase and Substantial Completion of this Specific Project and to no
Specific Project shall not exceed percent of t	the total Contract price on this Specific Project.
<b>Exelon's Designated Representative</b>	Contractor's Designated Representative:
By:	By:
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:
Phone / Fav	Phone / Fax:

# EXHIBIT C CERTIFICATE OF FINAL COMPLETION

# EXHIBIT D PRICING SCHEDULE

#### **Prices**

[List, including time period during which the prices shall remain fixed (if less than the initial term)]

Additional Pricing Provisions. The following provisions shall apply to the Services provided under this **Agreement (check all applicable boxes):** П Prompt Payment Discount. Invoices paid within \_\_\_\_\_ days after receipt by Exelon are subject to a discount of \_\_\_\_ percent of the amount invoiced. Most Favored Customer Pricing. Contractor agrees that in the event that, prior to the performance of the Services, it offers or charges prices to any other customer for such or any substantially similar services that are less than the prices charged to Exelon under this Agreement (in each case, after taking into consideration all discounts, allowances, rebates and other types of price and fee reduction mechanisms), the prices charged under this Agreement for the Services shall be deemed automatically revised to equal such lower prices and, in the event that Exelon shall be entitled to such lower prices but shall have made payment at any prices in excess thereof, Contractor shall promptly refund the difference in price to Exelon. Each invoice submitted by Contractor under this Agreement shall indicate the lowest price charged by Contractor to any other customer that purchases the same or any substantially services within the 90 day period immediately preceding the date of the invoice. Right of First Refusal. If, during the term of this Agreement, Exelon receives a bona fide offer from a third-party to provide the Services at prices that are less than the prices charged to Exelon under the Agreement, the parties agree to meet to negotiate in good faith an adjustment on a prospective basis to the prices charged to Exelon under this Agreement; provided, however, that if Contractor does not agree to reduce its prices to a level at or below the prices offered by such third-party, Exelon may thereafter terminate this Agreement or the Purchase Order thereunder upon 5 days' written notice to Contractor. In the event Exelon so terminates this Agreement or the Purchase Order, Exelon shall not be required to make any payments to Contractor with respect to Services that have not been performed, as of the date of termination, and shall be entitled to a credit against any payment (or portion thereof) previously made by Exelon to Contractor with respect to any such unperformed Services. In no event shall Exelon be responsible for overhead costs associated with Work not performed by Contractor, any profits Contractor would have earned if it had completed the Work, or any special, consequential, incidental, or indirect damages. Incentive/Disincentive Payments. As provided in this Agreement, Contractor is obligated to complete all Work on or prior to the date of Final Completion established in the Purchase Order or Project Schedule for the Specific Project. As an incentive to comply with such obligation, in the event that Contractor completes its

performance in advance of the agreed upon date of Final Completion, Exelon agrees to pay to Contractor the sum of \$\_\_\_\_\_\_ per day for each day between the

actual date of Final Completion and the scheduled date of Final Completion. As a
disincentive to fail to comply with such obligation, in the event that Contractor
completes its performance after the agreed upon date of Final Completion, Exelon
may assess delay charges equal to \$ per day for each day between the
scheduled date of Final Completion and the actual date of Final Completion.
Contractor acknowledges that any delay charges provided for in this paragraph shall
not constitute liquidated damages, but instead shall be in addition to all other
remedies available to Exelon under this Agreement.

☐ <u>Other</u>. The other provisions set forth in the Pricing Schedules attached hereto.

# EXHIBIT E THIRD PARTY PERSONNEL ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

l	("Contractor Personnel"), acknowledge that I am an employee of
("Contractor"). I	acknowledge that my relationship with Exelon Corporation, its affiliates, subsidiaries or any of
successor (the "Ex	xelon Entities") is that of an independent contractor, not an employee of any of the Exelon Entities,
and that all servic	es performed by me for one or more of the Exelon Entities is pursuant to an Agreement between
Exelon and	("Contractor"), as an employee of Contractor or one if its Subcontractors, as applicable.
I also acknowleds	ge that during the period I perform services for or on behalf of the Exelon Entities pursuant to an
arrangement with	Contractor, I am not entitled to compensation of any kind from Exelon or to participate in any
employee benefit p	plan or program of any kind offered to any employee of the Exelon Entities, and I expressly waive any
and all such comp	ensation and benefits. I understand that the preceding sentence will not prohibit me from receiving
any earned and ves	sted pension or retiree health care benefits from the Exelon Entities to which I may already be entitled
as a former emplo	yee of one of the Exelon Entities.
In addition, I repre	esent the following:
1. C	Check one: I am not a former employee of one of the Exelon Entities. OR
	I am a former employee of one of the Exelon Entities
2. If	f I am a former employee of one of the Exelon Entities:
A. My E	xelon Employee ID number (if available) was:
B. Check	cone: I am not eligible to receive (and am not currently receiving) a benefit under an Exelon pension plan. OR I am eligible to receive benefits under an Exelon pension plan.
	am not currently employed by Exelon and will not accept employment with Exelon that commences luring the period I am employed by Contractor.
a "'	f (a) I am an Exelon Retiree, I have not and will not provide any services on Exelon matters, or (b) I m not an Exelon Retiree, I have not provided, and will not provide, services designated by Exelon as Staff Augmentation" services on Exelon matters, regardless of whether such services were provided by me as an employee of Contractor or any other third party employer or regardless of hours worked,
<ul><li>B. Check</li><li>3. I</li><li>d</li><li>4. If</li><li>a</li><li>"</li></ul>	cone: I am not eligible to receive (and am not currently receiving) a benefit under an Exelor pension plan. OR I am eligible to receive benefits under an Exelon pension plan.  am not currently employed by Exelon and will not accept employment with Exelon that commence turing the period I am employed by Contractor.  f (a) I am an Exelon Retiree, I have not and will not provide any services on Exelon matters, or (b) m not an Exelon Retiree, I have not provided, and will not provide, services designated by Exelon a Staff Augmentation" services on Exelon matters, regardless of whether such services were provided.

for a total period in excess of one year, unless Exelon has granted me a written exception to such one-year period prior to reaching the one year aggregate period.

CONTRACTOR PERSONNEL		
Signed:	-	
Print Name:		
Date:	-	
Note: An executed acknowledgement shall be provided to Contractor named above.		